#### APRIL 2014 CROW TRIBE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

### CLB NO. <u>14-03</u>

# INTRODUCED BY DARRIN OLD COYOTE, CHAIRMAN CROW TRIBE EXECUTIVE BRANCH

#### A BILL FOR AN ACT ENTITLED:

AN ACT TO AMEND TITLE 18, BUSINESS ORGANIZATIONS,
OF THE CROW LAW AND ORDER CODE BY ADOPTING CHAPTER 1, PURPOSE,
POLICY AND ADMINISTRATION, AND CHAPTER 5, THE APSAALOOKE
CORPORATION CODE, AND RESCINDING CLB 05-16.

Legislative Findings:

WHEREAS, the Crow Tribal Legislature ("Legislature") is vested with the power and duty pursuant to Article V, Section 2(a) of the Crow Constitution to promulgate and adopt laws, resolutions, ordinances, codes, regulations, and guidelines in accordance with the Constitution and applicable federal laws; and

WHEREAS, the Crow Tribal Executive Branch is vested with the power and responsibility pursuant to Article IV, Section 3(g) of the Crow Constitution to enforce all laws, ordinances, resolutions, regulations or guidelines passed by the Legislature providing for various purposes; and

WHEREAS, in order to promote economic development for the Crow Tribe and its members, it is necessary and desirable to establish a legal framework for organizing individually-owned business entities under Tribal law in order to expand the private business sector on the Reservation; and

WHEREAS, Title 18 was reserved by CLB 05-08 enacting the Crow Law and Order Code and Title 18 was designated "Business Organizations" by CLB 07-06 enacting the Apsaalooke Limited Liability Act; and

WHEREAS, CLB 05-16 creating an Office of Business Entity Registration has not been implemented and is inconsistent with this legislation, CLB 05-16 should be rescinded; and

WHEREAS, Title 18, Chapters 1 through 5 should be codified in the Crow Law and Order Code,

#### NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED BY THE CROW TRIBAL LEGISLATURE:

**Section 1.** Adoption. Chapter 1 of Title 18, Business Organizations, entitled "Purpose, Policy and Administration", and Chapter 3 of Title 18, entitled "Apsaalooke Corporation Code", attached hereto and incorporated by reference, are adopted as the law of the Crow Tribe.

**Section 2. Rescission of Prior Legislation.** The legislation adopted through passage of CLB 05-16 is rescinded and replaced by Chapter 1 of Title 18, "Purposes, Policy and Administration."

Section 3. Effective Date. Upon approval of this Bill, the Act shall become effective immediately.

**Section 4. Codification Instructions**. Upon approval, the Act shall be codified as Title 18, Chapter 1 and Chapter 3 of the Crow Law and Order Code.

#### CERTIFICATION

I hereby certify that this Bill for an Act entitled AN ACT TO AMEND TITLE 18, BUSINESS ORGANIZATIONS, OF THE CROW LAW AND ORDER CODE BY ADOPTING CHAPTER 1, "PURPOSE, POLICY AND ADMINISTRATION", AND CHAPTER 5, THE "APSAALOOKE CORPORATION CODE", AND RESCINDING CLB 05-16 was duly enacted by the Crow Tribal Legislature with a vote of 18 in favor, 0 opposed, and 0 abstained and that a quorum was present on this 10th day of April, 2014.

Senator R. Knute Old Crow, Sr.

Speaker of the House Crow Tribal Legislature

ATTEST:

Senator Gordon Real Bird, Jr. Secretary, Crow Tribal Legislature



### **EXECUTIVE ACTION**

I hereby
approve
veto
this Bill for an Act entitled AN ACT TO AMEND TITLE 18, BUSINESS ORGANIZATIONS, OF THE CROW LAW AND ORDER CODE BY ADOPTING CHAPTER 1, "PURPOSE, POLICY AND ADMINISTRATION", AND CHAPTER 5, THE "APSAALOOKE CORPORATION CODE", AND RESCINDING CLB 05-16 pursuant to the authority vested in the Chairman of the Crow Tribe by Article V. Section 8 of the Constitution and Bylaws of the Crow Tribe of Indians, on this day of, 2014.  Darrin Old Coyole, Chairman Crow Tribe Executive Branch
Clow Those Excedit to Branen



### **Crow Law and Order Code**

## Title 18. Business Organizations

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	Page No.
	VERSION 10 Revised	
Chapter 1.	Purposes, Policy and Administration	1
18-1-101	Purposes	1
18-1-102	Policy	1
18-1-103	Administration by the Office of the Tribal Secretary	1
18-1-104	Liberal Construction.	2
18-1-105	Cooperation with Other Jurisdictions	2
Chapter 2.	Reserved.	
Chapter 3.	Apsaalooke Corporation Code	2
	neral Provisions	2
18-3-101	Short Title	2
18-3-102	Definitions	2
18-3-103	Jurisdiction: Domestic and Foreign Corporations	4
18-3-104	Jurisdiction: Tribal Corporations and Tribally-Owned Corporations	5
18-3-105	No Waiver of Sovereign Immunity	5
18-3-106	Tribal Secretary to Provide Corporation Services	5
18-3-107	Registered Agent Required	6
18-3-108	Liability of Shareholders or Members	7
18-3-109	Corporate Name.	7
18-3-110	Fees	7
18-3-111	Public Record.	8
18-3-112	Forms.	8
18-3-113	Status of Controlled and Tribally-Owned Corporations	177
18-3-114	Status of Corporations Majority-Owned by Crow Tribal Members	
18-3-115	Existing Corporations: Grace Period for Compliance	8
18-3-116	Annual Reports Filed with Secretary	8
Part 2. Fo	ormation of Corporations	9
18-3-201	Scope of Chapter	
18-3-202	General Powers of Business Corporations	
18-3-203	Defense of Ultra Vires.	10
18-3-204	Articles of Incorporation.	
18-3-205	Articles of Incorporation: Additional Optional Provisions	12
18-3-206	Filing of Articles of Incorporation.	12
18-3-207	Effect of Filing the Articles of Incorporation Certificate of Incorporation	
18-3-208	Organization Meeting of Directors.	
	ares and Shareholders	V. C. S.
18-3-301	Authorized Shares	
18-3-302	Certificates Representing Shares	
18-3-303	Subscription for Shares.	
18-3-304	Determination of Price Payment for Shares	14

18-3-305	Expenses of Organization, Reorganization and Financing	15
18-3-306	Shareholder's Liability Consideration for Shares	. 15
18-3-307	Distributions to Shareholders	. 15
18-3-308	Reserved.	
18-3-309	Insolvent Corporation Prohibited From Purchasing Own Shares	
18-3-310	Transfer of Shares in Breach of Transfer Restrictions	16
18-3-311	Sale of Assets of the Corporation.	16
18-3-312	Reserved.	Art Control
18-3-313	Agreements Among Shareholders	.16
18-3-314	Shareholders' Right to Inspect Records	. 17
18-3-315	Annual Meeting	. 18
18-3-316	Special Meetings of Shareholders	. 18
18-3-317	Notice of Shareholders' Meetings	19
18-3-318	Shareholder Sale Option at Death.	
Part 4. Dire	ctors and Officers	21
18-3-401	Duties of Board of Directors	
18-3-402	Qualifications of Directors	
18-3-403	Terms of Directors.	
18-3-404	Removal of Directors by Shareholders	. 22
18-3-405	Removal of Directors by Judicial Proceeding	. 22
18-3-406	Meetings	. 22
18-3-407	Action Without Meeting.	
18-3-408	Notice to Directors	122000
18-3-409	Waiver of Notice	
18-3-410	Quorum and Voting	. 23
18-3-411	General Standards for Directors.	1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
18-3-412	Director Conflict of Interest.	
18-3-413	Liability for Unlawful Distributions.	26
18-3-414	Officers	
18-3-415	Standards of Conduct for Officers.	
18-3-416	Resignation and Removal of Officers	
18-3-417	Indemnification of Corporate Agents.	
18-3-418	Mandatory Indemnification.	
18-3-419	Insurance.	
	endment of Articles of Incorporation	
18-3-501	Resolution of Proposed Amendment	
18-3-502	Notice of Proposed Amendment	5.734 (6.757)
18-3-503	Vote of Shareholders at Meeting	1.0000000000000000000000000000000000000
18-3-504	Classes of Shares Entitled to Vote	
18-3-505	A MILENES OF A MIL	29
	olution	
18-3-601	Dissolution By Board Of Directors and Shareholders	
18-3-602	Shareholder Option To Dissolve The Corporation	
18-3-603	Articles of Dissolution.	
18-3-604	Effect of Dissolution.	
18-3-605	Known Claims Against Dissolved Corporation	
18-3-606	Unknown Claims Against Dissolved Corporation	32

18-3-607	Grounds For Administrative Dissolution	
18-3-608	Procedure For and Effect of Administrative Dissolution	
18-3-609	Grounds For Judicial Dissolution.	34
18-3-610	Procedure for Judicial Dissolution	35
18-3-611	Decree of Dissolution	35
18-3-612	Deposit With Tribal Treasurer	.35
Part 7. Non	n-Profit Corporations	35
Subpart A.	General Provisions	.35
18-3-701		.35
18-3-702	Definition of Terms Used in this Part.	
18-3-703	Purposes and Powers of Non-Profit Corporations.	36
18-3-704	Limitations	.37
18-3-705	Limitations on Private Foundations	38
18-3-706	Defense of Ultra Vires	38
18-3-707	Articles of Incorporation	
18-3-708	Filing of Articles of Incorporation.	40
18-3-709	Effect of Filing the Articles of Incorporation Certificate of Incorporation	40
18-3-710	Organization Meeting of Directors	40
18-3-711	Admission of Members	
18-3-712	Differences in Rights and Obligations of Members.	41
18-3-713	Transfers	
18-3-714	Resignation	41
18-3-715	Termination.	41
18-3-716	Purchase of Memberships.	
18-3-717	Annual Meeting of Members	
18-3-718	Special Meetings of Members	
18-3-719	Notice of Members' Meetings.	
18-3-720	11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11	42
18-3-721	Action by Written Ballot	
18-3-722	Voting Rights of Members in General	
18-3-723	Inspection of Corporate Records	
18-3-724	Limitations on Use of Membership Lists	
	. Non-Profit Corporations - Directors and Officers	
18-3-725	Duties of Board of Directors.	
18-3-726	Qualifications of Directors	
18-3-727	1 clinis of Directors.	45
18-3-728		45
18-3-729	Removal of Designated or Appointed Directors	
18-3-730	Removal of Directors by Judicial Proceeding.	
18-3-731	Vacancy on Board.	
18-3-732	Meetings	
18-3-733	Action Without Meeting	
18-3-734	Notice of Meeting	
18-3-735	Waiver of Notice.	
18-3-736	Quorum and Voting.	
18-3-737	General Standards for Directors.	
18-3-738	Director Conflict of Interest	47

18-3-739	Liability for Unlawful Payments.	
18-3-740	Officers	
18-3-741	Standards of Conduct for Officers.	1000
18-3-742	Resignation and Removal of Officers	
18-3-743	Indemnification of Corporate Agents	
18-3-744	Mandatory Indemnification	
18-3-745	Determination and Authorization of Indemnification	10000000
18-3-746	Insurance	
	C. Non-Profit Corporations - Amendment of Articles of Incorporation	54
18-3-747	Amendments to Bylaws and Articles of Corporations Without Members	. 54
18-3-748	Amendments to Bylaws and Articles of Corporations with Members	54
18-3-749	Approval by Third Persons.	
18-3-750	Articles of Amendment	
	). Non-Profit Corporations – Dissolution	
18-3-751	Dissolution of Corporations Without Members	1000000
18-3-752	Voting on Dissolution by Directors and Members	
18-3-753	Distributions by Public Benefit Corporations	. 57
18-3-754	Articles of Dissolution.	
18-3-755	Effect of Dissolution	
18-3-756	Known Claims Against Dissolved Corporation	. 59
18-3-757	Unknown Claims Against Dissolved Corporation	59
18-3-758	Grounds for Administrative Dissolution	1.0000000
18-3-759	Procedure for and Effect of Administrative Dissolution	
18-3-760	Grounds for Judicial Dissolution	
18-3-761	Procedure for Judicial Dissolution.	77722233
18-3-762	Receivership or Custodianship.	
18-3-763	Decree of Dissolution.	
18-3-764	Deposit With Tribal Secretarylose Corporations	
18-3-801	Statement in Articles.	1 500
18-3-801	Notice of Restrictions.	
18-3-802	Limitation on Number of Shareholders.	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
18-3-804	Share Transfer Restrictions.	1000000
18-3-805	Shareholder Agreements	
18-3-806	Operating Without a Board of Directors	65
18-3-807	Bylaws	65
18-3-808	Annual Meeting.	
18-3-809	Holding More Than One Office	
18-3-810	Limited Liability	
18-3-811	Effect of Termination of Statutory Close Corporation Status	
18-3-812	Shareholder Option to Dissolve Corporation	
18-3-813	Court Action to Protect Shareholders.	
18-3-814	Actions by Shareholders of Close Corporations	
Part 9.	Foreign Corporations	
18-3-901	Certificate of Authority to Do Business Required	
18-3-902	Consequences of Transacting Business Without Authority	
18-3-903	Application for Certificate of Authority	111771505

THE SERVICE REPORT	
18-3-904	Amended Certificate of Authority
18-3-905	Effect of Certificate of Authority.
18-3-906	Corporate Name of Foreign Corporation
18-3-907	Revocation of Certificate of Authority of Foreign Corporations
	Fribally-Controlled Corporations
	. Apsaalooke Limited Liability Company Act
mapter 5	Apsaarooke Limited Liability Company Action

## **Crow Law and Order Code**

## Title 18. Business Organizations

CHAPTER 1. PURPOSES, POLICY AND ADMINISTRATION.

CHAPTER 2. RESERVED.

CHAPTER 3. APSAALOOKE CORPORATION CODE.

CHAPTER 4. RESERVED.

CHAPTER 5. APSAALOOKE LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY ACT.

Chapte	er 1. Purposes, Policy and Administration.
18-1-101	Purposes. The purposes of this Title are to:
	<ol> <li>promote economic development and business opportunities by providing flexibility in the organization and operation of business organizations;</li> <li>establish laws applicable to the creation, administration, and management of business organizations created or authorized under the sovereign power of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation; and</li> <li>encourage commerce by providing limitations on the liability of participants in incorporated enterprises and limited liability companies.</li> </ol>
18-1-102	Policy. It is the policy of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation that:
	<ol> <li>the business organizations which may be created or authorized under this Title shall include for-profit and nonprofit corporations, limited liability companies, and any additional business entities which may be authorized under the laws of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation;</li> <li>all business organizations authorized under this Title are subject to, bound by, and shall comply with the laws, rules and regulations of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation; and</li> <li>all matters involving business organizations created or authorized under this Title requiring adjudication will be within the jurisdiction of the Crow Tribal Court.</li> </ol>
18-1-103	Administration by the Office of the Tribal Secretary. Reference in this Title to the Secretary means the elected Secretary of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation. The Secretary will provide the administrative services required by this Title applicable to the creation, administration, and registration of business organizations created or authorized under the sovereign power of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation.
	A. The Division of Business Registration is established in the Office of the Secretary for the purpose of providing administrative services under this Title.
	B. The Division is the repository of all records related to business registration under this Title.

	C. Official actions of the Secretary in carrying out the purposes and duties of this Code are subject to judicial review, notwithstanding § 18-3-104 of this Title, provided that the relief available shall be limited to non-monetary declaratory and injunctive relief including mandamus. The standard of review will be determined by the Court based on the facts and circumstances of the cause of action.
18-1-104	<b>Liberal Construction.</b> The provisions of the chapters of this Title shall be liberally construed and applied to promote its underlying purposes and policies.
18-1-105	Cooperation With Other Jurisdictions. The Secretary is authorized to work cooperatively with other jurisdictions to develop proposed agreements for Legislative consideration to improve the implementation of this Title.
Chapte	r 2. Reserved.
	r 3. Apsaalooke Corporation Code.
	neral Provisions.
18-3-101	Short Title. This Chapter may be cited as the Apsaalooke Corporation Code.
18-3-102	<ol> <li>Definitions. The following terms shall have the meanings set forth in matters under this Chapter unless a different meaning is clearly intended by its context.</li> <li>Articles means the articles of incorporation, charter or other documents evidencing the creation of a corporate entity pursuant to sovereign powers.</li> <li>Capital surplus means the entire surplus of a corporation other than its earned surplus.</li> <li>Close Corporation means a corporation created under Part 8 of this Chapter, the shares of which are not publicly traded and are subject to restrictions on transfer.</li> <li>Controlled, as used in reference to Tribal Corporations (see definition</li> </ol>

Tribal Secretary.

- 10. Domestic corporation means an entity created under this Chapter.
- 11. Earned Surplus means the portion of the surplus of a corporation equal to the balance of its net profits, income, gains and losses from the date of incorporation, or from the latest date when a deficit was eliminated by an application of its capital surplus or stated capital or otherwise, after deducting subsequent distributions to shareholders and transfers to stated capital and capital surplus to the extent such distributions and transfers are made out of earned surplus. Earned surplus shall include also any portion of surplus allocated to earned surplus in mergers, consolidations or acquisitions of all or substantially all of the outstanding shares or of the property and assets of another corporation, domestic or foreign.
- 12. Expenses include legal counsel fees.
- 13. For-Profit Corporation means a corporation of which the income is distributable for the benefit of its shareholders, and whose assets, upon dissolution, are distributable to its shareholders.
- 14. Foreign Corporation means any corporation incorporated under laws other than the laws of this Nation.
- 15. Individual includes the estate of an incompetent or deceased individual.
- 16. Insolvent means inability of a corporation to pay its debts as they become due in the usual course of its business.
- 17. Interrogatories means formal written questions seeking information in the form of a written response.
- Jurisdiction means the power to adjudicate or regulate matters arising under this Title.
- 19. Liability means the obligation to pay a judgment, settlement, penalty, fine (including an excise tax assessed with respect to an employee benefit plan), or reasonable expenses incurred with respect to a proceeding.
- 20. Nation means the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation.
- 21. Net assets means the amount by which the total assets of a corporation exceed the total debts of a corporation.
- 22. Nonprofit Corporation means one in which no part of the income of the corporation is distributable to any person by reason of that person's status as a member, director, officer or employee, except for reasonable wages for work performed.
- 23. Notice means written notice unless oral notice is reasonable under the circumstances.
- 24. Official capacity means: (a) when used with respect to a director, the office of director in a corporation; and (b) when used with respect to an individual other than a director, the office in a corporation held by the officer or the employment or agency relationship undertaken by the employee or agent on behalf of the corporation. "Official capacity" does not include service for any other corporation or any partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan, or other enterprise.
- 25. Party includes an individual who was, is, or is threatened to be named defendant or respondent in a proceeding.

- 26. Proceeding means any threatened, pending, or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative, or investigative and whether formal or informal.
- 27. Quorum means the number of members of a board or other body which must be present in order to make the board or other body competent to transact business in the absence of the other members.
- 28. Secretary means the elected Tribal Secretary unless the specific provision requires a different meaning.
- 29. Shares means the units into which the proprietary interests in a for-profit corporation are divided.
- 30. Shareholder means the person in whose name shares are registered in the records of the corporation.
- 31. Subscriber means a person who subscribes for shares in a corporation, whether before or after incorporation.
- 32. Tribe or Tribal refers to the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation.
- 33. Tribal Corporation means a corporation which is incorporated under or subject to the provisions of this Title in which at least fifty-one percent (51%) of the shares are required to be held and controlled by the Nation.
- 34. Tribally-Owned Corporation means a corporation which is incorporated under Part 10 of this Chapter in which 100% of the shares are required to be held and controlled by the Nation.

#### 18-3-103 Jurisdiction: Domestic and Foreign Corporations.

#### A. Corporations Created Under This Chapter.

To the maximum extent consistent with due process of law, all corporations formed pursuant to the sovereign power of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation and all directors, officers and shareholders of such corporations shall be subject to the jurisdiction of the Crow Tribal Court in all actions which arise out of the acts, omissions or participation of such persons in connection with the affairs of such corporations; provided, however that this section shall not apply to Tribal Corporations as defined in this Title or to the directors or officers of such corporations.

#### B. Foreign Corporations Authorized Under This Chapter.

- Any corporation created under laws other than the laws of the Apsaalooke Nation and doing business within the exterior boundaries of the Crow Reservation or on land held in trust for the Tribe or under its jurisdiction, wherever located, must obtain a certificate of authority under this Chapter.
- 2. The law of the jurisdiction creating the foreign corporation governs its internal affairs.
- 3. A certificate of authority does not authorize a foreign corporation to engage

	in any business or exercise any power that a corporation created under this Chapter may not engage in or exercise under the laws of the Apsaalooke Nation.  C. In the case of any corporation having its principal place of business on the Crow Reservation which has been incorporated under the laws of any state and has also obtained a certificate of authority to do business on the Reservation as a foreign corporation pursuant to the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation, the laws of the Nation, including any applicable administrative regulation, shall take precedence over any conflicting state laws or charter documents in any dispute concerning the status of the corporation or the rights
	<ul> <li>and obligations of any persons with respect to the corporation.</li> <li>D. The Crow Tribal Court shall have exclusive jurisdiction to decide all questions with respect to the status of corporations formed pursuant to the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation.</li> </ul>
	E. In determining issues of law under this Chapter, the Crow Tribal Court may seek guidance from the most current version of nationally-recognized model codes such as the Revised Model Business Corporation Code and the Model Statutory Close Corporation Act Supplement.
18-3-104	Jurisdiction: Tribal Corporations and Tribally-Owned Corporations.  A. Except as otherwise provided in Part 10 of this Chapter, the Crow Tribal Court may exercise over controlled Tribal Corporations and Tribally-Owned Corporations only that jurisdiction established in the 2001 Crow Constitution to be exercised over the Executive Branch of the Nation.
	B. Judicial review is limited to decisions made outside the constitutional enumerated powers delegated to the Executive Branch.
18-3-105	No Waiver of Sovereign Immunity. Nothing in this Title may be construed as a waiver of the sovereign immunity of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation except § 18-1-103 (C) of this Title.
18-3-106	Tribal Secretary to Provide Corporation Services.  The Secretary shall have authority to administer and enforce the provisions of this Chapter, including the powers to:  1. review applications for incorporation and grant certificates of incorporation; 2. review amended articles of incorporation and issue certificates of amendment;
	3. review proposed articles of dissolution and to dissolve corporations administratively;

	<ol> <li>review applications from foreign corporations for a certificate of authority, issue certificates of authority, and revoke certificates of authority for failure to comply with this Chapter;</li> <li>accept for filing such other notices, annual reports and other documents from corporations for the purpose of making such documents available to the public upon request;</li> <li>furnish, on request, copies of articles of incorporation, notices, annual reports and other documents to the public upon the payment of reasonable fees;</li> <li>issue interrogatories and demands for inspection or production of documents to corporations in accordance with the provisions of this Title;</li> <li>supervise the orderly dissolution of corporations formed under tribal law;</li> <li>bring actions or participate in actions in Tribal Court or any other court of competent jurisdiction for the enforcement of any of the provisions of this Title;</li> <li>promulgate regulations pursuant to this Chapter and formulate recommendations for revisions of or amendments to this Chapter; and</li> <li>to take other actions necessary for the lawful administration of this Title consistent with its provisions.</li> </ol>
18-3-107	Registered Agent Required.  A. All corporations formed or authorized pursuant to the sovereign power of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation shall appoint a person to accept the service of judicial process on the corporation.  B. Registered agents must have a physical address on the Reservation. All corporations shall notify the Secretary of any change in the name or address of the corporation's registered agent.
	C. All corporations formed or authorized pursuant to the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation are hereby deemed to consent to the appointment of the Secretary of the Tribe as their agent for the acceptance of service of process in the event the corporation shall have failed to notify the Secretary of any change in the name or the address of its registered agent. In such cases, service upon the Secretary shall be deemed to be service on such corporation within 10 days thereof, provided, the Secretary shall mail notice of such service to any incorporator, director, officer or shareholder of the corporation at the most recent address noted in the files of the Secretary.
18-3-108	Liability of Shareholders or Members. No shareholder or member of any corporation formed or authorized pursuant to the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation shall be liable to any creditor of the corporation by reason of his or her status as a shareholder or member, except insofar as said shareholder or member may be indebted to the corporation for unpaid loans or

	indebtedness for the purchase of shares or pursuant to the terms of a valid guaranty or other agreement assuming personal liability.
18-3-109	Corporate Name.  A. The name of any for-profit corporation shall contain the words, "Corporation," "Incorporated" or "Limited," or shall contain an abbreviation of one of such words.  B. The name of any nonprofit corporation may contain the words "Incorporated," "Corporation," "Limited," "Association," "Fund," "Society," "Club," "Foundation," or "A Nonprofit Corporation."  C. No corporation formed under this Title shall use any corporate name which is the same as, or deceptively similar to, any other corporation formed pursuant to the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Tribe. The Secretary shall maintain a current list of active corporations and shall not issue a certificate of incorporation or other authorizing document if a requested corporate name is the same or deceptively similar to an active corporation.  D. No corporation which is privately owned shall use any name or make any
18-3-110	representation which implies that it is a subdivision or enterprise of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation.  Fees. The Secretary shall collect reasonable fees for administering corporation services under this Title. Reasonable fees will be not more than the fees charged by the Montana Secretary of State. Services include, without limitation:  1. filing an application for incorporation and proposed articles of incorporation; 2. filing an application for an amendment to the articles of incorporation; 3. filing an application for a certificate of authority by a foreign corporation; 4. filing a statement of change of name or address of registered agent; 5. filing any other statement or report of a corporation; 6. furnishing a certified copy of any document, instrument report or other paper relating to a corporation; and 7. furnishing a certificate as to the status of a corporation or as to the existence or nonexistence of facts relating to a corporation.  The Secretary will post and publicize the current fee schedule, which may not be altered more than once per calendar year.
18-3-111	<b>Public Record.</b> All documents or other records, reports, or filings provided to the Secretary are public and therefore should not contain social security numbers or enrollment numbers of incorporators, officers, directors or registered agents.

18-3-112	<b>Forms.</b> Filings with the Secretary must be made using forms substantially similar to forms which will be available at or through the Office of the Tribal Secretary.
18-3-113	Status of Controlled and Tribally-Owned Corporations. For the purposes of taxation, regulatory jurisdiction and civil jurisdiction all corporations formed pursuant to the sovereign powers of the Crow Tribe which are at least 51% owned by the Tribe shall be entitled to all of the privileges and immunities, including sovereign immunity, of the Crow Tribe.
18-3-114	Status of Corporations Majority-Owned by Crow Tribal Members. For the purposes of taxation, regulatory jurisdiction and civil jurisdiction all corporations formed pursuant to the sovereign powers of the Crow Tribe in which the majority of the shares are owned by enrolled members of the Tribe shall be entitled to all of the privileges and immunities of Crow Tribal members.
18-3-115	Existing Corporations: Grace Period for Compliance.
	A. Existing corporations doing business on the Crow Reservation on the date on which the Apsaalooke Corporation Code is implemented by the Secretary shall have ninety (90) calendar days within which to obtain a certificate of existence as a domestic corporation or a certificate of authority as a foreign corporation.
	B. The Secretary will act promptly to implement the Apsaalooke Corporation Code and will provide adequate public notice of the date of implementation and the date by which existing corporations are required to comply with its provisions.
18-3-116	Annual Reports Filed with Secretary.
	A. Each domestic corporation, and each foreign corporation authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation, shall deliver to the Secretary for filing an annual report that sets forth:
	<ol> <li>the name of the corporation and the state or country under whose law it is incorporated;</li> </ol>
	<ul><li>2. the address of its registered office and the name of its registered agent at that office within the Crow Reservation;</li><li>3. the address of its principal office;</li></ul>
	<ol> <li>the names and business addresses of its directors and principal officers;</li> </ol>
	<ul><li>5. a brief description of the nature of its business;</li><li>6. the total number of authorized shares, itemized by class and series, if any,</li></ul>
	within each class; and 7. the total number of issued and outstanding shares, itemized by class and series, if any, within each class.
	B. Information in the annual report must be current as of the date the annual report is executed on behalf of the corporation.

C. The first annual report must be delivered to the Secretary between January 1 and April 1 of the year following the calendar year in which a domestic corporation was incorporated or a foreign corporation was authorized to transact business. Subsequent annual reports must be delivered to the Secretary between January 1 and April 1 of the following calendar years. D. If an annual report does not contain the information required by this section, the Secretary shall promptly notify the reporting domestic or foreign corporation in writing and return the report to it for correction. If the report is corrected to contain the information required by this section and delivered to the Secretary within 30 days after the effective date of notice, it is deemed to be timely filed. Part 2. Formation of Corporations. 18-3-201 Scope of Chapter. A. Unless otherwise provided, the provisions of this Chapter apply to all corporations formed or authorized under the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke Nation. B. Parts 1 through 9 of this Chapter shall not apply to Tribally-Owned Corporations, or to nonprofit corporations chartered as instrumentalities of the Crow Tribe, except as otherwise provided in such corporations' Articles of Incorporation or in Part 10 of this Chapter. 18-3-202 General Powers of Business Corporations. A. Unless its articles of incorporation provide otherwise, every corporation has perpetual duration and succession in its corporate name and has the same powers as an individual to do all things necessary or convenient to carry out its business and affairs including, without limitation, power: 1. to sue and be sued, complain and defend in its corporate name; 2. to have a corporate seal, which may be altered at will, and to use it, or a facsimile of it; by impressing or affixing it or in any other manner reproducing it; 3. to make and amend bylaws, not inconsistent with its articles of incorporation or with the laws of the Apsaalooke Nation, for managing the business and regulating the affairs of the corporation; 4. to purchase, receive, lease, or acquire, whether by gift, devise, bequest or otherwise, and to own, hold, improve, use, and otherwise deal with, real or personal property, or any legal or equitable interest in property, wherever located; 5. to sell, convey, mortgage, pledge, lease, exchange, and otherwise dispose of all or any part of its property;

6. to purchase, receive, subscribe for, or otherwise acquire; own, hold, vote,

- use, sell, mortgage, lend, pledge, or otherwise dispose of; and deal in and with shares or other interests in, or obligations of, any other entity;
- 7. to make contracts and guarantees, incur liabilities, borrow money, issue its notes, bonds, and other obligations (which may be convertible into or include the option to purchase other securities of the corporation), and secure any of its obligations by mortgage or pledge of any of its property, franchises or income:
- 8. to lend money, invest and reinvest its funds, and receive and hold real and personal property as security for repayment;
- 9. to be a promoter, partner, member, associate, or manager of any partnership, joint venture, trust or other entity;
- 10. to conduct its business, locate offices, and exercise the powers granted by this Chapter within or without the Crow Reservation and the State of Montana:
- 11. to elect directors and appoint officers, employees, and agents of the corporation, define their duties, fix their compensation, and lend them money and credit;
- 12. to pay pensions and establish pension plans, pension trusts, profit sharing plans, share bonus plans, share option plans, and benefit or incentive plans for any or all of its current or former directors, officers, employees, and agents;
- to make donations for the public welfare or for charitable, scientific, or educational purposes;
- 14. to transact any lawful business that will aid governmental policy;
- 15. to make payments or donations, or do any other act, not inconsistent with law, that furthers the business and affairs of the corporation;
- 16. to cease its corporate activities and surrender its corporate franchise.
- B. It shall not be necessary to set forth in the articles of incorporation any of the corporate powers enumerated in this Chapter.

#### 18-3-203

**Defense of Ultra Vires.** No act of a corporation and no conveyance or transfer of real or personal property to or by a corporation shall be invalid by reason of the fact that the corporation was without capacity or power to do such act or to make or receive such conveyance or transfer, but such lack of capacity or power may be asserted:

1. in a proceeding by a shareholder against the corporation to enjoin the doing of any act or acts or the transfer of real or personal property by or to the corporation. If the unauthorized acts or transfer sought to be enjoined are being, or are to be, performed or made pursuant to any contract to which the corporation is a party, the court may, if all the parties to the contract are parties to the proceeding and if it deems the same to be equitable, set aside and enjoin the performance of such contract, and in so doing may allow to the corporation or to the other parties to the contract, as the case may be, compensation for the loss or damage sustained by either of them which may

- result from the action of the court in setting aside and enjoining the performance of such contract, but anticipated profits to be derived from the performance of the contract shall not be awarded by the court as a loss or damage sustained;
- in a proceeding by the corporation, whether acting directly or through a receiver, trustee, or other legal representative, or through shareholders in a representative suit, against the incumbent or former officers or directors of the corporation;
- in a proceeding by the Secretary, as provided in this Chapter, to dissolve the corporation; or to enjoin the corporation from the transaction of unauthorized business.
- 18-3-204 **Articles of Incorporation.** The articles of incorporation for any corporation formed under this Chapter shall set forth:
  - 1. the name of the corporation;
  - 2. the period of duration, which may be perpetual or for a stated term of years;
  - the purpose or purposes for which the corporation is organized which may be stated to be, or to include, the transaction of any or all lawful business for which corporations may be incorporated under this Chapter;
  - 4. the aggregate number of shares which the corporation shall have authority to issue and if such shares are to be divided into classes, the number of shares of each class:
  - 5. if the shares are to be divided into classes, the designation of each class and a statement of the preferences, limitations and relative rights in respect of the shares of each class;
  - 6. if the corporation is to issue the shares of any preferred or special class in series, then the designation of each series and a statement of the variations in the relative rights and preferences as between series insofar as the same are fixed in the articles of incorporation, and a statement of any authority to be vested in the board of directors to establish series and fix and determine the variations in the relative rights and preferences as between series;
  - 7. any provision limiting or denying to shareholders the preemptive right to ac quire additional shares of the corporation;
  - 8. the name and address of its initial registered agent and the address of its principal office;
  - a description of any election to operate without a board of directors under this Chapter;
  - 10. the number of directors constituting the initial board of directors and the names and addresses of the persons who are to serve as directors until the first annual meeting of shareholders or until their successors be elected and qualify; provided however, that if all the persons who have agreed to purchase shares shall enter into a written agreement under this Chapter to operate the corporation without a board of directors, that fact shall be recited in the Articles of Incorporation and the names and addresses of the persons who are to be voting shareholders shall be listed instead;

	11. the name and address of each incorporator.
18-3-205	Articles of Incorporation: Additional Optional Provisions.
	A. In addition to the provisions required under this Chapter, the articles of incorporation may also contain provisions not inconsistent with law regarding:
	<ol> <li>the direction of the management of the business and the regulation of the affairs of the corporation;</li> <li>the definition, limitation, and regulation of the powers of the corporation, the directors, and the shareholders, or any class of the shareholders;</li> <li>the par value of any authorized shares or class of shares, if any; and</li> <li>any provision which under this title is required or permitted to be set forth in the bylaws.</li> </ol>
	B. It shall not be necessary to set forth in the articles of incorporation any of the corporate powers enumerated in this Chapter.
18-3-206	Filing of Articles of Incorporation.
	A. Duplicate originals of the articles of incorporation shall be delivered to the Secretary. If the Secretary finds that the articles of incorporation conform to this Chapter, he or she shall, when all the fees have been paid as in this title described:
	<ol> <li>endorse on each of such originals the word "Filed" and the effective date of the filing thereof;</li> <li>file one of such originals;</li> <li>issue a certificate of incorporation to which the other original shall be affixed.</li> </ol>
	B. The certificate of incorporation together with the original of the articles of incorporation affixed thereto shall be returned to the incorporators or their representative.
18-3-207	Effect of Filing the Articles of Incorporation Certificate of Incorporation. Upon the filing of the articles of incorporation, the corporate existence shall begin, and the certificate of incorporation shall be conclusive evidence that all conditions precedent required to be performed by the incorporators have been complied with and that the corporation has been incorporated under this Chapter.
18-3-208	Organization Meeting of Directors. After the issuance of the certificate of incorporation an organization meeting of the board of directors named in the articles of incorporation shall be held at the call of a majority of the directors named in the articles of incorporation, for the purpose of adopting bylaws not

inconsistent with this Title, electing officers, and the transaction of such other business as may come before the meeting. The directors calling the meeting shall give at least three days' notice thereof by mail to each director so named, which notice shall state the time and place of meeting. Any action permitted to be taken at the organization meeting of the directors may be taken without a meeting if each director signs an instrument which states the action so taken.

#### Part 3. Shares and Shareholders.

#### 18-3-301 Authorized Shares.

- A. Each corporation shall have power to create and issue the number of shares stated in its articles of incorporation. Such shares may be divided into one or more classes with such designations, preferences, limitations, and relative rights of or provide special voting rights for the shares of any class to the extent not inconsistent with the provisions of this title. Unless otherwise provided in the Articles of Incorporation, such shares shall carry preemptive rights.
- B. Without limiting the authority herein contained, a corporation, when so provided in its articles of incorporation, may issue shares of preferred or special classes:
  - 1. subject to the right of the corporation to redeem any of such shares at the price fixed by the articles of incorporation for the redemption thereof;
  - entitling the holders thereof to cumulative, noncumulative or partially cumulative dividends;
  - 3. having preference over any other class or classes of shares as to the payment of dividends;
  - having preference in the assets of the corporation over any other class or classes of shares upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation of the corporation;
  - convertible into shares of any other class or into shares of any series of the same or any other class, except a class having prior or superior rights and preferences as to dividends or distribution of assets upon liquidation.

### 18-3-302 Certificates Representing Shares.

- A. Shares of a corporation may but need not be represented by certificates. The rights and obligations of shareholders are identical whether or not their shares are represented by certificates.
- B. If certificates representing shares are issued, at a minimum each share certificate must state on its face:
  - 1. the name of the issuing corporation and that it is organized under the laws of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation;
  - 2. the name of the person to whom issued; and
  - 3. the number and class of shares and the designation of the series, if any, the

certificate represents. C. All restrictions on the transfer of shares must be summarized on the back or front of each certificate. If the issuing corporation is authorized to issue different classes of shares or different series within a class, the designations, relative rights, preferences, and limitations applicable to each class and the variations in rights, preferences, and limitations determined for each series (and the authority of the board of directors to determine variations for future series) must be summarized on the front or back of each certificate. Alternatively, each certificate may state conspicuously on its front or back that the corporation will furnish the shareholder this information on request in writing and without charge. D. Each share certificate must be signed (either manually or in facsimile) by two officers designated in the bylaws or by the board of directors and may bear the corporate seal or its facsimile. E. If the person who signed (either manually or in facsimile) a share certificate no longer holds office when the certificate is issued, the certificate is nevertheless valid. F. No certificate shall be issued for any share until the consideration established for its issuance shall have been received by the corporation. G. Within a reasonable time after the issue or transfer of shares without certificates, the corporation shall send the shareholder a written statement of the information required on certificates by this section. 18-3-303 Subscription for Shares. A subscription for shares of a corporation to be organized shall be in writing and shall be irrevocable for a period of six months, unless otherwise provided by the terms of the subscription agreement or unless all of the subscribers consent to the revocation of such subscription. Determination of Price -- Payment for Shares. 18-3-304 A. The powers granted in this section are subject to restriction by the articles of incorporation. Shares may be issued at price determined by the board of directors, or the board may set a minimum price or establish a formula or method by which the price may be determined. Consideration for shares may consist of cash, promissory notes, services performed, contracts for services to be performed, or any other tangible or intangible property. If shares are issued for other than cash, the board of directors shall determine the value of the consideration. Shares issued when the corporation receives the consideration determined by the board are validly issued, fully paid, and nonassessable. A good faith judgment of the board of directors as to the value of the consideration received for shares is conclusive.

18-3-305	<ul> <li>B. The corporation may place shares issued for a contract for future services or a promissory note in escrow, or make other arrangements to restrict the transfer of the shares, and may credit distributions in respect of the shares against their purchase price, until the services are performed or the note is paid. If the services are not performed or the note is not paid, the shares escrowed or restricted and the distributions credited may be canceled in whole or in part.</li> <li>Expenses of Organization, Reorganization and Financing. The reasonable</li> </ul>
	charges and expenses of organization or reorganization of a corporation, and the reasonable expenses of compensation for the sale or underwriting of its shares, may be paid or allowed by such corporation out of the consideration received by it in payment for its shares without thereby rendering such shares assessable.
18-3-306	Shareholder's LiabilityConsideration for Shares. A holder of or subscriber to shares of a corporation shall be under no obligation to the corporation or its creditors with respect to such shares other than the obligation to pay to the corporation the full consideration for which such shares were issued or were to be issued, except that he or she may become personally liable by reason of his or her own voluntary acts or conduct performed outside the role of shareholder.
18-3-307	Distributions to Shareholders.
	A. A board of directors may authorize and the corporation may make distributions to its shareholders, subject to restriction by the articles of incorporation and the limitation in subsection (C).
	B. If the board of directors does not fix the record date for determining shareholders entitled to a distribution, other than a distribution involving a repurchase or reacquisition of shares, it is the date the board of directors authorizes the distribution.
	C. A distribution may not be made if, after giving it effect:
	the corporation would not be able to pay its debts as they become due in the usual course of business; or
	2. the corporation's total assets would be less than the sum of its total liabilities plus, unless the articles of incorporation permit otherwise, the amount that would be needed, if the corporation were to be dissolved at the time of the distribution, to satisfy the preferential rights upon dissolution of shareholders whose preferential rights are superior to those receiving the distribution.
	D. The board of directors may base a determination that a distribution is not prohibited under subsection (C) either on financial statements prepared on the basis of accounting practices and principles that are reasonable in the circumstances or on a fair valuation or other method that is reasonable in the circumstances.

	E. The effect of a distribution under subsection (A) is measured:
	<ol> <li>in the case of distribution by purchase, redemption, or other acquisition of the corporation's shares, as of the earlier of:</li> </ol>
	<ul> <li>a. the date money or other property is transferred or debt incurred by the corporation; or</li> <li>b. the date the shareholder ceases to be a shareholder with respect to the acquired shares;</li> </ul>
	<ol> <li>in the case of any other distribution of indebtedness, as of the date the indebtedness is distributed; or</li> </ol>
	3. in all other cases, as of:
	<ul> <li>a. the date the distribution is authorized if the payment occurs within 120 days after the date of authorization; or</li> </ul>
	b. the date the payment is made if it occurs more than 120 days after the date of authorization.
	<ol> <li>A corporation's indebtedness to a shareholder incurred by reason of a distribution made in accordance with this section is at parity with the corporation's indebtedness to its general, unsecured creditors except to the extent subordinated by agreement.</li> </ol>
18-3-308	Reserved.
18-3-309	<b>Insolvent Corporation Prohibited From Purchasing Own Shares.</b> No purchase of or payment for its own shares shall be made by a corporation at a time when the corporation is insolvent or when such purchase or payment would make it insolvent.
18-3-310	Transfer of Shares in Breach of Transfer Restrictions. Any attempted transfer of shares in a corporation formed under this Chapter in violation of any transfer restriction binding on the transferor shall be ineffective.
18-3-311	Sale of Assets of the Corporation. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of incorporation, a sale, lease, exchange, or other disposition of all, or substantially all, the property and assets, with or without the good will, of a corporation formed under this Chapter, if not made in the usual and regular course of its business, shall require the affirmative vote of all of the holders of outstanding shares of each class of shares of the corporation, whether or not otherwise entitled to vote thereon.
18-3-312	Reserved.
18-3-313	Agreements Among Shareholders. The shareholders of a corporation formed under this Chapter may by unanimous action enter into one or more written agreements to

regulate the exercise of the corporate powers and the management of the business and affairs of the corporation or the relations among the shareholders of the corporation.

- A. Any agreement authorized by this section shall be valid and enforceable according to its terms notwithstanding the elimination of a board of directors, any restriction on the discretion or powers of the board of directors, or any proxy or weighted voting rights given to directors and notwithstanding that the effect of the agreement is to treat the corporation as if it were a partnership or that the arrangement of the relations among the shareholders or between the shareholders and the corporation would otherwise be appropriate only among partners.
- B. If the corporation has a board of directors, the effect of an agreement authorized by this section restricting the discretionary powers of the directors shall be to relieve the directors of, and impose upon the person or persons in whom such discretion or powers are vested, the liability for acts or omissions imposed by law upon directors to the extent that the discretion or powers of the directors are controlled by the agreement.
- C. An election not to have a board of directors in an agreement authorized by this section shall not be valid unless the articles of incorporation contain a statement to that effect.
- D. A shareholder agreement authorized by this section shall not be amended except by the unanimous written consent of the shareholders unless otherwise provided in the agreement.
- E. Any action permitted by this section to be taken by shareholders may be taken by the subscribers to shares of the corporation if no shares have been issued at the time of the agreement authorized by the section.
- F. Provisions otherwise required to be stated in corporate bylaws may be contained with equal effect in a shareholder's agreement.

This section shall not prohibit any other agreement among two or more shareholders not otherwise prohibited by law.

### 18-3-314 | Shareholders' Right to Inspect Records.

- A. A corporation shall keep at least the following records:
  - 1. minutes of all shareholders' meetings and board of director's meetings;
  - 2. appropriate accounting records;
  - 3. names and addresses of all shareholders and the number and class of shares held:
  - current articles of incorporation, bylaws and shareholders' agreements described in this Chapter;

- 5. resolutions adopted by the board of directors.
- B. Upon five days written notice, a shareholder of the corporation is entitled to inspect and copy the records referred to above, subject to the following requirements:
  - 1. the shareholder's demand must be made in good faith and for a proper purpose;
  - 2. the shareholder must describe with reasonable particularity his or her purpose and the records he or she desires to inspect;
  - 3. the records must be directly connected with his or her purpose;
  - 4. the corporation may impose a reasonable charge covering the costs of labor and materials for copies of documents made for the shareholder; provided, however, that the charge may not exceed any estimates of such costs provided to the shareholder.
- C. A shareholder's agent or attorney has the same inspection and copying rights as the shareholder he or she represents.
- D. A corporation may take reasonable steps to prevent the dissemination of trade secrets, proprietary information or other commercially-sensitive information to persons other than shareholders.
- Annual Meeting. A corporation formed under this Chapter may establish in its articles of incorporation or by-laws, or in a shareholders' agreement authorized by this Chapter, a date at which an annual meeting of shareholders shall be held, if called, and if not so established, the date shall be the first business day after May 31st. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of incorporation, no annual meeting need be held unless a written request therefor is delivered to the Corporation by any shareholder not less than 30 days before the date specified for the meeting. The annual meeting of corporations created by or authorized under this Chapter shall occur within the exterior boundaries or within 100 miles of the Crow Reservation.

### 18-3-316 Special Meetings of Shareholders.

- A. A corporation shall hold a special meeting of shareholders:
  - 1. on call of its board of directors or the person or persons authorized to do so by the articles of incorporation or bylaws; or
  - if the holders of at least 10 percent of all the votes entitled to be cast on any issue proposed to be considered at the proposed special meeting sign, date and deliver to the corporation's secretary one or more written demands for the meeting describing the purposes for which it is to be held.
- **B.** Special shareholders' meetings may be held on or within 100 miles of the Crow Reservation, at the place stated in accordance with the bylaws. If no place is

stated in the bylaws, special meetings shall be held at the corporation's principal office.

C. Only business within the purposes described in the notice sent to shareholders may be conducted at a special shareholders' meeting.

#### 18-3-317 Notice of Shareholders' Meetings.

A corporation shall notify shareholders of the date, time and place of each annual and special shareholders' meeting no fewer than 10 nor more than 60 days before the meeting. Unless this Chapter or the articles of incorporation require otherwise, the corporation is required to give notice only to shareholders entitled to vote at the meeting. Notice shall be given by mail or telephone, using the most recent address or telephone number supplied to the corporation by each shareholder. Notice may be given by email if electronic delivery is authorized. If an annual or special shareholders' meeting is adjourned to a different date, time or place, notice need not be given of the new date, time or place if that information is announced before meeting adjournment.

#### 18-3-318 Shareholder Sale Option at Death.

- A. If the articles of incorporation of a corporation formed under this Chapter provide that this section shall apply to the corporation, the executor or administrator of the estate of any deceased shareholder shall, subject to any directions in the deceased shareholder's last will and testament, have the right to require the corporation to elect either to purchase or cause the purchase of all. but not less than all, of the shares of the decedent pursuant to this section or to be dissolved.
- B. A modification of the provisions in this section shall be valid if it is set forth or referred to in the articles of incorporation.
- C. An amendment to the articles of incorporation to provide that this section shall apply or to delete or modify the provisions of this section shall be approved by the unanimous vote of the holders of each class of shares of the corporation affected by the proposed deletion on modification, whether or not they are otherwise entitled to vote thereon; but if the corporation has no shareholders at the time of the proposed amendment, by the unanimous vote of all of the subscribers or all of the incorporators, as the case may be.
- D. A person exercising rights under this section shall, within six months after the death of the beneficial owner of shares, deliver a written notice to the corporation's registered office specifying the number and class of all shares beneficially owned by the deceased shareholder and stating that an offer by the corporation to purchase such shares is being solicited pursuant to this section. Within 20 days after receipt of the notice, the president of the corporation shall

call a special meeting of shareholders, which shall be held not more than 40 days after the call, for the purpose of determining whether to offer to purchase the shares. Approval of action to offer to purchase the shares shall be by affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares entitled to vote, excluding the shares covered by the notice. With the consent of all the shareholders entitled to vote for approval, the corporation may allocate some or all of the shares to one or more shareholders, or to other persons, but if the corporation has more than one class of shares, the remaining holders of the class of shares being offered for sale shall have first option to purchase the shares that are not purchased by the corporation in proportion to their shareholdings or such proportion as shall be agreeable to those desiring to purchase. Written notice of any offer to purchase approved by the shareholders, or that no offer to purchase was approved, shall be delivered or sent to the person exercising his rights under this section within 75 days after delivery of the notice soliciting the offer to purchase. Any offer to purchase shall be accompanied by copies of the corporation's balance sheets as of the end of, and profit and loss statements for, its preceding two accounting years and any available interim balance sheet and profit and loss statement.

- E. To the extent the price and other terms for purchasing shares of a transferring shareholder by the corporation or remaining shareholders are fixed or are to be determined pursuant to provisions in the articles of incorporation, the by-laws of the corporation, or by written agreement, those provisions shall be binding, except that in the event of a default in any payment due, subsection (H) shall apply and the person exercising his rights under this section shall have the right to petition for dissolution of the corporation. Any offer to purchase shall be accepted or rejected in writing within 15 days.
- F. If an offer to purchase is rejected, or if no offer to purchase is made, the person exercising rights under this section may commence an action in the Tribal Court. The jurisdiction of the Court shall be plenary and exclusive. The corporation shall be made a party defendant in such action and shall, at its expense, give notice of the commencement of the action to all of its shareholders and such other persons as the court may direct. The Court shall proceed to determine the fair value of the shares of the person exercising the rights under this section in accordance with this Chapter and enter an order requiring the corporation to cause the purchase of the shares at fair value and on the other terms so determined or to give such person the right to have the corporation dissolved.
- G. Upon the petition of the corporation, the Court may modify its decree to change the terms of payment if it finds that the changed financial or legal ability of the corporation or other purchasers of the shares to complete the purchase justifies a modification. Any person making a payment in order to prevent or cure any default by any purchaser shall be entitled to recover the excess payment from the defaulting person.
- H. If the corporation or other purchaser fails for any reason to make any payment

- specified in the Court decree within 30 days after the due date for such payment, the Court shall, upon the petition of the person to whom the payment is due and in the absence of good cause shown by the corporation, enter a decree dissolving the corporation.
- I. If the fair value of the shares as determined by the Court does not materially exceed the last offer made by the corporation prior to the commencement of an action brought pursuant to subsection (F) and the Court finds that the failure of the person exercising rights under this section to accept the corporation's last offer was arbitrary, vexatious, or not otherwise in good faith, the Court may assess all or a portion of the costs and expenses of the action against such person.
- J. If the fair value of the shares as determined by the Court materially exceeds the amount of the last offer made by the corporation prior to the time a petition was filed pursuant to subsection (F) and the Court finds that the corporation's last offer was arbitrary, vexatious, or was otherwise not made in good faith, the Court may assess all or a portion of the costs and expenses of the action against the corporation.
- K. Expenses assessable under subsections (I) and (J) shall include reasonable compensation for and reasonable expenses of any appraisers appointed by the Court, and the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel for and experts employed by any party.
- L. Except as provided in subsections (I) and (J), the legal costs of an action filed pursuant to subsection (F) shall be assessed on an equal basis between the corporation and any party exercising rights under this section, and all other fees and expenses shall be borne by the party incurring the fees and expenses.
- M. Any shareholder may waive his/her rights and his/her estate's and heirs' rights under this section by a signed writing.
- N. This section shall not be construed to prohibit any other agreement not prohibited by law that provides for the purchase of shares of the corporation, nor shall it prevent a shareholder from enforcing any other available remedy.

#### Part 4. Directors and Officers.

- Duties of Board of Directors. Unless the election under this Chapter to operate without a board of directors has been made, all corporate powers shall be exercised by or under the authority of, and the business and affairs of the corporation managed under the direction of, its board of directors, subject to any limitation set forth in the articles of incorporation.
- 18-3-402 **Qualifications of Directors.** The articles of incorporation or bylaws may prescribe qualifications for directors. A director need not be a resident of the Crow Reservation

	or an enrolled member of the Crow Tribe or a shareholder of the corporation unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws so prescribe. A director shall be at least 18 years of age.
18-3-403	Terms of Directors. The terms of the initial directors of a corporation expire at the first shareholders' meeting at which directors are elected. The terms of all other directors expire at the next annual shareholder's meeting following their election unless the articles of incorporation provide that their terms are staggered or are longer than one year in duration. A decrease in the number of directors does not shorten an incumbent director's term. The term of a director elected to fill a vacancy expires at the next shareholders' meeting at which directors are elected. Despite the expiration of a director's term, he continues to serve until his successor is elected and qualifies or until there is a decrease in the number of directors.
18-3-404	Removal of Directors by Shareholders. The shareholders may remove one or more directors with or without cause unless the articles of incorporation provide that directors may be removed only for cause. If a director is elected by a voting group of shareholders, only the shareholders of that voting group may participate in the vote to remove him or her. A director may be removed by the shareholders only at a meeting called for that purpose and the meeting notice must state that the purpose, or one of the purposes, of the meeting is removal of the director.
18-3-405	Removal of Directors by Judicial Proceeding.
	A. The Crow Tribal Court may remove a director of the corporation from office in a proceeding commenced either by the corporation or by its shareholders holding at least 10 percent of the outstanding shares of any class if the Court finds that:
	<ol> <li>the director engaged in fraudulent or dishonest conduct, or gross abuse of authority or discretion, with respect to the corporation and</li> </ol>
	2. removal is in the best interest of the corporation.
	B. If the Court removes the director it may bar the director from reelection for a period prescribed by the Court.
	C. If shareholders commence a proceeding under subsection (a), they shall make the corporation a party defendant.
18-3-406	Meetings.
	A. The board of directors may hold regular or special meetings on or off the Crow Reservation but within 100 miles of its exterior boundaries.
	B. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide otherwise, the board of directors may permit any or all directors to participate in a regular or special

	meeting by, or conduct the meeting through the use of any means of communication by which all directors participating may simultaneously hear each other during the meeting. A director participating in a meeting by this means is deemed to be present in person at the meeting.
18-3-407	Action Without Meeting.
	A. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide otherwise, action required or permitted by this Chapter to be taken at a board of directors' meeting may be taken without a meeting if the action is taken by all members of the board. The action must be evidenced by one or more written consents describing the action taken, signed by each director, and included in the minutes or filed with the corporate records reflecting the action taken.
	B. Action taken under this section is effective when the last director signs the consent, unless the consent specifies a different effective date.
	C. A consent signed under this section has the effect of a meeting vote and may be described as such in any document.
18-3-408	Notice to Directors.
	A. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide otherwise, regular meetings of the board of directors may be held as provided in the bylaws without notice to directors of the date, time, place, or purpose of the meeting.
	<b>B.</b> Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide for a longer or shorter period, special meetings of the board of directors must be preceded by at least two days' notice of the date, time, and place of the meeting. The notice need not describe the purpose of the special meeting unless required by the articles of incorporation, bylaws or the provisions of this Chapter.
18-3-409	Waiver of Notice.
	A. A director may waive any notice required by this Chapter, the articles of incorporation or the bylaws before or after the date and time stated in the notice Except as provided in subsection (B), the waiver must be in writing, signed by the director entitled to the notice, and filed with the minutes or corporate records.
	<b>B.</b> A director's attendance at or participation in a meeting waives any required notice to him of the meeting unless that director at the beginning of the meeting (or promptly upon his arrival) objects to holding the meeting or transacting business at the meeting and does not thereafter vote for or assent to action taken at the meeting.
18-3-410	Quorum and Voting. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws require a

greater number, a quorum of a board of directors consists of a majority of the number of directors. The articles of incorporation or bylaws may authorize a quorum of a board of directors to consist of no fewer than one-third of the number of directors. If a quorum is present when a vote is taken, the affirmative vote of a majority of directors present is the act of the board of directors unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws require the vote of a greater number of directors. A director who is present at a meeting of the board of directors or a committee of the board of directors when corporate action is taken is deemed to have assented to the action taken unless: (a) he objects at the beginning of the meeting (or promptly upon his arrival) to holding it or transacting business at the meeting; (b) his dissent or abstention from the action taken is entered in the minutes of the meeting; or (c) he delivers written notice of his dissent or abstention to the presiding officer of the meeting before its adjournment or to the corporation immediately after adjournment of the meeting. The right of dissent or abstention is not available to a director who votes in favor of the action taken.

#### 18-3-411 General Standards for Directors.

- A. A director shall discharge his or her duties as a director, including duties as a member of a committee:
  - 1. in good faith;
  - 2. with the care an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would exercise under similar circumstances; and
  - in a manner he or she reasonably believes to be in the best interests of the corporation.
- **B.** In discharging his or her duties a director is entitled to rely on information, opinions, reports, or statements, including financial statements and other financial data, if prepared or presented by:
  - one or more officers or employees of the corporation whom the director reasonably believes to be reliable and competent in the matters presented;
  - legal counsel, public accountants, or other persons as to matters the director reasonably believes are within the person's professional or expert competence; or
  - a committee of the board of directors of which he or she is not a member if the director reasonably believes the committee merits confidence.
- C. A director is not acting in good faith if he or she has knowledge concerning the matter in question that makes reliance otherwise permitted by subsection (B) unwarranted.
- **D.** A director is not liable for any action taken as a director, or any failure to take any action, if he or she performed the duties of office in compliance with this section.

#### 18-3-412 Director Conflict of Interest.

- A. A conflict of interest transaction is a transaction with the corporation in which a director of the corporation has a direct or indirect interest. A conflict of interest transaction is voidable by the corporation because of the director's interest in the transaction unless any one of the following is true:
  - the material facts of the transaction and the director's interest were disclosed or known to the board of directors or a committee of the board of directors and the board of directors or committee authorized, approved, or ratified the transaction;
  - the material facts of the transaction and the director's interest were disclosed or known to the shareholders entitled to vote and they authorized, approved, or ratified the transaction; or
  - 3. the transaction was fair to the corporation.
- B. For purposes of this section, a director of the corporation has an indirect interest in a transaction if another entity in which he or she has a material financial interest or in which he or she is a general partner is a party to the transaction or another entity of which he or she is a director, officer, or trustee is a party to the transaction and the transaction is or should be considered by the board of directors of the corporation.
- C. For purposes of subsection (A)(1), a conflict of interest transaction is authorized, approved, or ratified if it receives the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors on the board of directors (or on the committee) who have no direct or indirect interest in the transaction, but a transaction may not be authorized, approved, or ratified under this section by a single director. If a majority of the directors who have no direct or indirect interest in the transaction vote to authorize, approve, or ratify the transaction, a quorum is present for the purpose of taking action under this section. The presence of or a vote cast by, a director with a direct or indirect interest in the transaction does not affect the validity of any action taken under subsection (A)(1) if the transaction is otherwise authorized, approved, or ratified as provided in that subsection.
- D. For purposes of subsection (A)(2), a conflict of interest transaction is authorized, approved or ratified if it receives the vote of a majority of the shares entitled to be counted under this subsection. Shares owned by or voted under the control of a director who has a direct or indirect interest in the transaction, and shares owned by or voted under the control of an entity described in subsection (B), may not be counted in a vote of shareholders to determine whether to authorize, approve, or ratify a conflict of interest transaction under subsection (A)(2). The vote of those shares, however, is counted in determining whether the transaction is approved under other sections of this Chapter. A majority of the shares, whether or not present, that are entitled to be counted in a vote on the transaction under this subsection constitutes a quorum for the purpose of taking action under this section.

### 18-3-413 Liability for Unlawful Distributions. A. Unless he or she complies with the applicable standards of conduct described in this Chapter, a director who votes for or assents to a distribution made in violation of this Chapter or the articles of incorporation is personally liable to the corporation for the amount of the distribution that exceeds what could have been distributed without violating this Chapter or the articles of incorporation. B. A director held liable for an unlawful distribution under subsection (A) is entitled to contribution: 1. from every other director who voted for or assented to the distribution without complying with the applicable standards of conduct described in this Chapter; 2. from each shareholder for the amount the shareholder accepted knowing the distribution was made in violation of this act or the articles of incorporation. 18-3-414 Officers. A corporation has the officers described in its bylaws or appointed by the board of directors in accordance with the bylaws. A duly appointed officer may appoint one or more officers or assistant officers if authorized by the bylaws or the board of directors. The bylaws or the board of directors shall delegate to one of the officers responsibility for preparing minutes of the directors' and shareholders' meetings and for authenticating records of the corporation. The same individual may simultaneously hold more than one office in a corporation. Each officer has the authority and shall perform the duties set forth in the bylaws or, to the extent consistent with the bylaws, the duties prescribed by the board of directors or by direction of an officer authorized by the board of directors to prescribe the duties of other officers. 18-3-415 Standards of Conduct for Officers. A. An officer with discretionary authority shall discharge his or her duties under that authority: 1. in good faith: 2. with the care an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would exercise under similar circumstances; and 3. in a manner he or she reasonably believes to be in the best interests of the corporation. B. In discharging his or her duties an officer is entitled to rely on information, opinions, reports, or statements, including financial statements and other financial data, if prepared or presented by: 1. one or more officers or employees of the corporation whom the officer reasonably believes to be reliable and competent in the matters presented; or

2. legal counsel, public accountants, or other persons as to matters the officer reasonably believes are within the person's professional or expert competence. C. An officer is not acting in good faith if he or she has knowledge concerning the matter in question that makes reliance otherwise permitted by subsection (B) unwarranted. D. An officer is not liable for any action taken as an officer, or any failure to take any action, if he or she performed the duties of office in compliance with this section. 18-3-416 Resignation and Removal of Officers. An officer may resign at any time by delivering notice to the corporation. A resignation is effective when the notice is delivered unless the notice specifies a later effective date. If a resignation is made effective at a later date and the corporation accepts the future effective date, its board of directors may fill the pending vacancy before the effective date if the board of directors provides that the successor does not take office until the effective date. A board of directors may remove any officer at any time with or without cause. 18-3-417 Indemnification of Corporate Agents. A. A corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partner, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred in connection with the action, suit or proceeding if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful. B. No indemnification shall be made pursuant to this section in respect of any proceeding in which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation. C. No person shall be indemnified under this section in respect of any proceeding charging improper personal benefit to him or her, whether or not involving action in his or her official capacity, in which he or she shall have been adjudged to be liable on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received by him or her. Mandatory Indemnification. Unless limited by its articles of incorporation, a 18-3-418 corporation shall indemnify a director or officer who was wholly successful, on the

	merits or otherwise, in the defense of any proceeding to which he or she was a party because he or she is or was a director of the corporation, against reasonable expenses incurred by him or her in connection with the proceedings.
18-3-419	<b>Insurance.</b> A corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of an individual who is or was a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, or who, while a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee, or agent of another foreign or domestic corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan, or other enterprise, against liability asserted against or incurred by him in that capacity or arising from his status as a director, officer, employee, or agent, whether or not the corporation would have power to indemnify him or her against the same liability under this Chapter.
Part 5. A	mendment of Articles of Incorporation.
18-3-501	<b>Resolution of Proposed Amendment</b> . The board of directors shall adopt a resolution setting forth a proposed amendment to the articles of incorporation and directing that it be submitted to a vote at a meeting of shareholders, which may be either an annual or a special meeting. Any number of amendments may be submitted to the shareholders, and voted upon by them, at one meeting.
18-3-502	Notice of Proposed Amendment. Written notice setting forth a proposed amendment to the articles of incorporation or a summary of the changes to be effected thereby shall be given to each shareholder of record entitled to vote thereon. If the meeting be an annual meeting, the proposed amendment or such summary may be included in the notice of such annual meeting.
18-3-503	Vote of Shareholders at Meeting. At the meeting described in this Chapter a vote of the shareholders entitled to vote thereon shall be taken on the proposed amendment. Except as otherwise provided in this Chapter, the proposed amendment shall be adopted upon receiving the affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of the shares entitled to vote thereon. If any class of shares is entitled to vote thereon as a class pursuant to this Chapter, the proposed amendment shall be adopted upon receiving the affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of the shares of each class of shares entitled to vote thereon as a class and of the total shares entitled to vote thereon, unless a greater majority is required by the provisions of this Chapter.
18-3-504	Classes of Shares Entitled to Vote. The holders of the outstanding shares of a class shall be entitled to vote as a class upon a proposed amendment, whether or not entitled to vote thereon by the provisions of the articles of incorporation, if the amendment would:
	<ol> <li>increase or decrease the aggregate number of authorized shares of such class;</li> <li>increase or decrease the par value of the shares of such class;</li> <li>effect an exchange, reclassification or cancellation of all or parts of the shares of such class;</li> </ol>

- 4. effect an exchange, or create a right of exchange, of all or any part of the shares of another class into the shares of such class;
- 5. change the designations, preferences, limitations or relative rights of the shares of such class;
- change the shares of such class, whether with or without par value, into the same or a different number of shares, either with or without par value, of the same class or another class or classes;
- 7. create a new class of shares having rights and preferences prior and superior to the shares of such class, or increase the rights and preferences of any class having rights and preferences prior or superior to the shares of such class;
- 8. in the case of a preferred or special class of shares, divide the unissued shares of such class into series and fix and determine the designation of such series and the variations in the relative rights and preferences between the shares of such series or authorize the board of directors to do so;
- 9. limit or deny the existing preemptive rights of the shares of such class;
- 10. cancel or otherwise affect dividends on the shares of such class which have accrued but have not been declared.
- 18-3-505 Articles of Amendment. Articles of amendment shall be executed in duplicate by the corporation by its chief executive officer and shall be verified by the officer who has been delegated responsibility under this Chapter for authenticating corporate records, and shall set forth:
  - 1. the name of the corporation;
  - 2. the amendment so adopted;
  - 3. the date of the adoption of the amendment by the shareholders;
  - 4. the number of shares outstanding, and the number of shares entitled to vote thereon, and if the shares of any class are entitled to vote thereon as a class, the designation and number of outstanding shares entitled to vote thereon of each such class;
  - the number of shares voted for and against such amendment, respectively, and, if the shares of any class are entitled to vote thereon as a class, the number of shares of each such class voted for and against such amendment, respectively;
  - if such amendment provides for an exchange, reclassification or cancellation
    of issued shares, and if the manner in which the same shall be effected is not
    set forth in the amendment, then a statement of the manner in which the same
    shall be effected;
  - 7. if such amendment effects a change in the amount of stated capital, then a statement of the manner in which the same is effected and a statement expressed in dollars, of the amount of stated capital as changed by such amendment.

The articles of amendment shall be sent to the Secretary with the fees as provided in this Chapter. If the Secretary approves the amendments, he shall issue a certificate of amendment.

#### Part 6: Dissolution.

#### 18-3-601 Dissolution By Board Of Directors and Shareholders.

- A. A corporation's board of directors may propose dissolution for submission to the shareholders.
- B. For a proposal to dissolve to be adopted:
  - the board of directors must recommend dissolution to the shareholders unless the board of directors determines that because of conflict of interest or other special circumstances it should make no recommendation and communicates the basis for its determination to the shareholders; and
  - 2. the shareholders entitled to vote must approve the proposal to dissolve as provided in subsection (E).
- C. The board of directors may condition its submission of the proposal for dissolution on any basis.
- D. The corporation shall notify each shareholder, whether or not entitled to vote, of the proposed shareholders' meeting in accordance with Section 18-3-317. The notice must also state that the purpose, or one of the purposes, of the meeting is to consider dissolving the corporation.
- E. Unless the articles of incorporation or the board of directors (acting pursuant to subsection (C)) require a greater vote or a vote by voting groups, in order for the proposal to dissolve to be adopted it must be approved by two-thirds of all the votes entitled to be cast on that proposal.

#### 18-3-602 | Shareholder Option To Dissolve The Corporation.

- A. If a shareholder's agreement or the articles of incorporation so provide, any shareholder of a corporation formed under this Chapter has an option to have the corporation dissolved at will. Whenever any such option to dissolve is exercised, the shareholder exercising the option shall give written notice thereof to all other shareholders. The corporation or one or more shareholders of the corporation may offer to purchase the shares at their fair market value from the person exercising the option to dissolve. If the parties cannot agree on the price for the shares or other terms for the sale, any party may bring an action in tribal court to oversee the terms of the sale, utilizing the procedures set forth in this Chapter. If no such written offer to purchase is received within 30 days following the sending of the notice, the dissolution of the corporation shall proceed as if the required number of shareholders having voting power had consented.
- B. Unless the articles of incorporation otherwise provide, an amendment to the articles of incorporation to include, modify, or delete a provision authorized by

	subsection (A) shall be approved by the holders of all the outstanding shares, whether or not otherwise entitled to vote thereon, or all of the subscribers or all of the incorporators, as the case may be.
18-3-603	Articles of Dissolution.
	A. At any time after dissolution is authorized, the corporation may dissolve by delivering to the Secretary for filing articles of dissolution setting forth:
	<ol> <li>the name of the corporation;</li> <li>the date dissolution was authorized;</li> <li>if dissolution was approved by the shareholders:</li> </ol>
	<ul> <li>a. the number of votes entitled to be cast on the proposal to dissolve; and</li> <li>b. either the total number of votes cast for and against dissolution; or</li> <li>c. the total number of undisputed votes cast for dissolution and a statement that the number cast for dissolution was sufficient for approval.</li> </ul>
	B. If voting by voting groups was required, the information required by subparagraph (c) must be separately provided for each voting group entitled to vote separately on the plan to dissolve. If the dissolution resulted from the exercise of an option to dissolve authorized by this Chapter a copy of the notice required by that section shall be attached. A corporation is dissolved upon the effective date of its articles of dissolution.
18-3-604	Effect of Dissolution.
	<ul> <li>A. A dissolved corporation continues its corporate existence but may not carry on any business except that appropriate to wind up and liquidate its business and affairs, including:</li> <li>1. collecting it assets;</li> <li>2. disposing of its properties that will not be distributed in kind to its shareholders;</li> <li>3. discharging or making provision for discharging its liabilities;</li> <li>4. distributing its remaining property among its shareholders according to their interests; and</li> <li>5. doing every other act necessary to wind up and liquidate its business and</li> </ul>
	affairs.  B. Dissolution of a corporation does not:
	<ol> <li>transfer title to the corporation's property;</li> <li>prevent transfer of its shares or securities, although the authorization to dissolve may provide for closing the corporation's share transfer records;</li> <li>subject its directors or officers to standards of conduct different from those</li> </ol>

	prescribed in this Chapter;  4. change quorum or voting requirements for its board of directors or shareholders; change provisions for selection, resignation, or removal of its directors or officers; or change provisions for amending its bylaws;  5. prevent commencement of a proceeding by or against the corporation in its corporate name;  6. abate or suspend a proceeding pending by or against the corporation in its corporate name; or  7. terminate the authority of the registered agent of the corporation.
18-3-605	Known Claims Against Dissolved Corporation.
	A. A dissolved corporation may dispose of the known claims against it by following the procedure described in this section. The dissolved corporation shall notify its known claimants in writing of the dissolution at any time after its effective date. The written notice must:
	<ol> <li>describe information that must be included in a claim;</li> <li>provide a mailing address where a claim may be sent;</li> <li>state the deadline, which may not be fewer than 120 days from the effective date of the written notice, by which the dissolved corporation must receive the claim; and</li> <li>state that the claim will be barred if not received by the deadline.</li> </ol>
	B. A claim against the dissolved corporation is barred:
	<ol> <li>if a claimant who was given written notice under the provision above does not deliver the claim to the dissolved corporation by the deadline;</li> <li>if a claimant whose claim was rejected by the dissolved corporation does not commence a proceeding to enforce the claim within 90 days from the effective date of the rejection notice.</li> </ol>
	C. For purposes of this section, "claim" does not include a contingent liability or a claim based on an event occurring after the effective date of dissolution.
18-3-606	Unknown Claims Against Dissolved Corporation.
	A. A dissolved corporation may also publish notice of its dissolution and request that persons with claims against the corporation present them in accordance with the notice. The notice must:
	<ol> <li>be published one time in a newspaper of general circulation in the county where the dissolved corporation's principal office is or was last located, and in newspaper of general circulation on the Reservation;</li> <li>describe the information that must be included in a claim and provide a mailing address where the claim may be sent; and</li> </ol>

3. state that a claim against the corporation will be barred unless a proceeding to enforce the claim is commenced within two years after the publication of the notice. **B.** If the dissolved corporation publishes a newspaper notice in accordance with this section, the claim of each of the following claimants is barred unless the claimant commences a proceeding to enforce the claim against the dissolved corporation within two years after the publication date of the newspaper notice: 1. a claimant who did not receive written notice under this Chapter; 2. a claimant whose claim was timely sent to the dissolved corporation but not acted on: 3. a claimant whose claim is contingent or based on an event occurring after the effective date of dissolution. C. A claim may be enforced under this section: 1. against the dissolved corporation, to the extent of its undistributed assets; or 2. if the assets have been distributed in liquidation, against a shareholder of the dissolved corporation to the extent of his pro rata share of the claim or the corporate assets distributed to him in liquidation, whichever is less, but a shareholder's total liability for all claims under this section may not exceed the total amount of assets distributed to him. 18-3-607 Grounds For Administrative Dissolution. The Secretary may proceed under this Chapter to administratively dissolve a corporation if: 1. the corporation's period of duration stated in its articles of incorporation expires: 2. failure to file annual reports as required by this Chapter; 3. responses to the interrogatories under this Chapter show that the corporation has been inactive for a period of at least one year, and there are no plans to reactive the corporation in the future; or 4. interrogatories under this Chapter have not been answered by any of the persons to whom they were directed for a period of 120 days after becoming due; provided, however, that 30 days before commencing a proceeding under this subsection, the Secretary shall notify each person failing to answer such interrogatories of its intent to commence such a. proceeding. Procedure For and Effect of Administrative Dissolution. 18-3-608 A. If the Secretary determines that one or more grounds exist under this Chapter for dissolving a corporation, it shall serve the corporation with written notice of its determination. If the corporation does not correct each ground for dissolution or demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Secretary that each ground determined by the Secretary does not exist within 60 days after service of the

- notice is perfected, the Secretary shall administratively dissolve the corporation by signing a certificate of dissolution that recites the ground or grounds for dissolution and its effective date. The Secretary shall file the original of the certificate and serve a copy on the corporation.
- **B.** A corporation administratively dissolved continues its corporate existence but may not carry on any business except that necessary to wind up and liquidate its business and affairs and notify claimants as provided in this Chapter.
- C. The administrative dissolution of a corporation does not terminate the authority of its registered agent.

# 18-3-609 **Grounds For Judicial Dissolution.** The Crow Tribal Court may dissolve a corporation:

- 1. in a proceeding brought on behalf of the Secretary of the Tribe if it is established that:
  - b. the corporation obtained its articles of incorporation through fraud; or
  - the corporation has continued to exceed or abuse the authority conferred upon it by law;
- 2. in a proceeding by a shareholder if it is established that:
  - a. the directors are deadlocked in the management of the corporate affairs, the shareholders are unable to break the deadlock, and irreparable injury to the corporation is threatened or being suffered, or the business and affairs of the corporation can no longer be conducted to the advantage of the shareholders generally, because of the deadlock;
  - b. the directors or those in control of the corporation have acted, are acting, or will act in a manner that is illegal, oppressive, or fraudulent;
  - the shareholders are deadlocked in voting power and have failed, for a
    period that includes at least two consecutive annual meeting dates, to elect
    successors to directors whose terms have expired;
  - d. the corporate assets are being misapplied or wasted; or
  - e. the shareholder has duly exercised an option described in this Chapter to dissolve the corporation, and the corporation has failed to proceed with filing articles of dissolution or winding up corporate affairs as required by this Chapter;
- 3. in a proceeding by a creditor if it is established that;

	<ul> <li>a. the creditor's claim has been reduced to judgment, the execution on the judgment returned unsatisfied, and the corporation is insolvent; or</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>the corporation has admitted in writing that the creditor's claim is due and owing and the corporation is insolvent; or</li> </ul>
	<ol> <li>in a proceeding by the corporation to have its voluntary dissolution continued under court supervision.</li> </ol>
18-3-610	<b>Procedure for Judicial Dissolution.</b> It is not necessary to make shareholders parties to a proceeding to dissolve a corporation unless relief is sought against them individually. The Tribal Court in a proceeding brought to dissolve a corporation may issue injunctions, appoint a receiver or custodian with all powers and duties the court directs, take other action required to preserve the corporate assets wherever located, and carry on the business of the corporation until a full hearing can be held.
18-3-611	<b>Decree of Dissolution.</b> If after a hearing the Tribal Court determines that one or more grounds for judicial dissolution described in this Chapter exist, it may enter a decree dissolving the corporation and specifying the effective date of the dissolution, and the clerk of the court shall deliver a certified copy of the decree to the Secretary, who shall file it. After entering the decree of dissolution, the court shall direct the winding up and liquidation of the corporation's business and affairs and the notification of claimants in accordance with this Chapter.
18-3-612	<b>Deposit With Tribal Secretary.</b> Assets of a dissolved corporation that should be transferred to an individual who is a creditor, claimant, or shareholder of the corporation who cannot be found or who is not competent to receive them shall be reduced to cash and deposited with the Secretary for safekeeping. When the individual furnishes satisfactory proof of entitlement to the amount deposited, the Secretary shall pay to the individual the amounts due.
	onprofit Corporations.
Subpart A 18-3-701	Scope of Part. Unless otherwise provided, the provisions of this Part apply to all nonprofit corporations formed under the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation, except those corporations which are controlled by the Nation.
18-3-702	Definition of Terms Used in this Part. In this Part:
	<ol> <li>Corporation in this Part means a nonprofit corporation formed under the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation, except for those corporations controlled by the Nation;</li> </ol>
	<ol> <li>Director means a member of a group elected or otherwise authorized to govern the affairs of the corporation, and includes trustees, governors, regents, and other terms of like import;</li> </ol>

- Member means (without regard to what a person is called in the articles or bylaws) any person who on more than one occasion, pursuant to a provision of a corporation's articles or bylaws, has the right to vote for the election of a director or directors.
- 4. Mutual Benefit Corporation means any corporation, including any nonprofit cooperative, which is not a "public benefit corporation."
- 5. Public Benefit Corporation means:
  - a. any corporation which is recognized as exempt under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, or any successor section;
  - any corporation, unless its articles of incorporation provide that it is a
    mutual benefit corporation, which is organized and operated exclusively
    for one or more of the following purposes: religious, charitable, scientific,
    testing for public safety, literary, educational, or prevention of cruelty to
    children or animals; or
  - any corporation organized primarily for a public purpose and which is designated in its articles of incorporation as a public benefit corporation.

#### 18-3-703

Purposes and Powers of Nonprofit Corporations. Every corporation incorporated under the sovereign powers of the Apsaalooke Nation has the purpose of engaging in any lawful activity unless a more limited purpose is set forth in the articles of incorporation. Unless its articles of incorporation provide otherwise, every corporation has perpetual duration and succession in its corporate name and has the same powers as an individual to do all things necessary or convenient to carry out its affairs, including without limitation, the following powers:

- 1. to sue and be sued, complain and defend in its corporate name;
- 2. to have a corporate seal, which may be altered at will, and to use it, or a facsimile of it, by impressing or affixing it or in any other manner reproducing it;
- 3. to make and amend bylaws, not inconsistent with its articles of incorporation or with the laws of the Apsaalooke (Crow) Nation, for managing and regulating the affairs of the corporation;
- to purchase, receive, lease, or acquire, whether by gift, devise, bequest or otherwise, and to own, hold, improve, use, and otherwise deal with, real or personal property, or any legal or equitable interest in property, wherever located;
- 5. to sell, convey, mortgage, pledge, lease, exchange, and otherwise dispose of all or any part of its property;
- 6. to purchase, receive, subscribe for, or otherwise acquire, own, hold, vote, use, sell, mortgage, lend, pledge, or otherwise dispose of, and deal in and with

- shares or other interests in, or obligations of, any other entity;
- to make contracts and guarantees, incur liabilities, borrow money, issue notes, bonds, and other obligations, and secure any of its obligations by mortgage or pledge of any of its property, franchises or income;
- 8. to lend money, invest and reinvest its funds, and receive and hold real and personal property as security for repayment, except as limited by Section 18-3-704 of this Chapter;
- 9. to be a promoter, partner, member, associate or manager of any partnership, joint venture, trust or other entity;
- 10. to conduct its business, locate offices, and exercise the powers granted by this Chapter within or without the Crow Reservation and the State of Montana;
- 11. to elect or appoint directors, officers, employees, and agents of the corporation, define their duties, and fix their compensation;
- 12. to pay pensions and establish pension plans, pension trusts, and other benefit and incentive plans for any or all of its current or former directors, officers, employees, and agents;
- 13. to make donations for public welfare or for charitable, scientific, or educational purposes and for the purposes not inconsistent with law, that further the corporate interest;
- 14. to impose dues, assessments, admission and transfer fees upon its members;
- to establish conditions for admission to membership, admit members and issue memberships;
- 16. to carry on a business;
- 17. to do all things necessary or convenient, not inconsistent with law, to further the activities and affairs of the corporation;
- 18. to cease its corporate activities and surrender its corporate franchise.

#### 18-3-704 Limitations.

#### A. A nonprofit corporation:

- 1. shall not have or issue shares of stock;
- 2. shall not pay dividends or make any disbursement of income to its members, directors or officers;
- 3. shall not loan money or credit to its officers or directors;
- 4. may pay compensation only up to a reasonable amount to its members, directors, officers or agents for services rendered; and
- 5. may confer benefits upon its members only in conformity with its purposes.
- B. A mutual benefit corporation, unless its articles of incorporation or bylaws provide otherwise:
  - upon dissolution or final liquidation may make distributions to its members as permitted by this Chapter, and no such payment, benefit or distribution shall be deemed to be a dividend or a distribution of income; and

- 2. may periodically pay refunds to members for fees or dues actually paid which are in excess of the losses, expenses and debts of the corporation, and such refunds shall not be deemed to be dividends or distributions of income.
- C. A public benefit corporation shall, upon dissolution, have its assets distributed for one or more purposes listed in the definition of "Public Benefit Corporation" contained in this Part, or to the federal government, or to a state, tribe or other local government, for a public purpose, or shall be distributed by a court to another organization to be used in such manner as in the judgment of the court will best accomplish the general purposes for which the dissolved organization was organized.

#### 18-3-705 Limitations on Private Foundations.

All references in this Part to sections of the Code shall be to such sections of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 as amended from time to time, or to corresponding provisions of subsequent internal revenue laws of the United States. A corporation which is a private foundation as defined in Section 509(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986:

- shall distribute such amounts for each taxable year at such time and in such manner as to avoid subjecting the corporation to tax under Section 4942 of the Code;
- 2. shall not engage in any act of self-dealing as defined in Section 4941(d) of the Code:
- shall not retain any excess business holdings as defined in Section 4943(c) of the Code;
- 4. shall not make any taxable expenditures as defined in Section 4944 of the Code:
- shall not make any taxable expenditures as defined in Section 4945(d) of the Code.

# 18-3-706 **Defense of Ultra Vires.** No act of a corporation and no conveyance or transfer of real or personal property to or by a corporation shall be invalid by reason of the fact that the corporation was without capacity or power to do such act or to make or receive such conveyance or transfer, but such lack of capacity or power may be

asserted:

1. in a proceeding by a member or director against the corporation to enjoin the doing of any act or acts or the transfer of real or personal property by or to the corporation. If the unauthorized acts or transfer sought to be enjoined are being, or are to be, performed or made pursuant to any contract to which the corporation is a party, the court may, if all the parties to the contract are parties to the proceeding and if it deems the same to be equitable, set aside and enjoin the performance of such contract, and in so doing may allow to the corporation or to the other parties to the contract, as the case may be,

- compensation for the loss or damage sustained by either of them which may result from the action of the court in setting aside and enjoining the performance of such contract, but anticipated profits to be derived from the performance of the contract shall not be awarded by the court as a loss or damage sustained;
- in a proceeding by the corporation, whether acting directly or through a
  receiver, trustee, or other legal representative, or through members in a
  representative suit, against the incumbent or former officers or directors of the
  corporation;
- 3. in a proceeding by the Secretary, as provided in this Chapter, to dissolve the corporation; or to enjoin the corporation from the transaction of unauthorized business.

#### 18-3-707 Articles of Incorporation.

- A. The articles of incorporation shall set forth:
  - 1. a corporate name for the corporation that satisfies the requirements of this Chapter;
  - 2. one of the following statements:
    - a. This corporation is a public benefit corporation.
    - b. This corporation is a mutual benefit corporation.
  - 3. the purpose or purposes for which the corporation is organized, which may be, either alone or in combination with other purposes, the transaction of any lawful activity;
  - 4. the names and addresses of the individuals who are to serve as the initial directors:
  - 5. the street address of the corporation's initial registered office and the name of its initial registered agent at that office;
  - 6. the name and address of each incorporator;
  - 7. whether or not the corporation will have members; and
  - provisions not inconsistent with law regarding the distribution of assets on dissolution.
- B. The articles of incorporation may set forth:
  - 1. provisions not inconsistent with law regarding:
    - a. managing and regulating the affairs of the corporation;
    - b. defining, limiting, and regulating the powers of the corporation, its board of directors, and members (or any class of members);

	<ul> <li>c. the characteristics, qualifications, rights, limitations and obligations attaching to each or any class of members; and</li> <li>d. any provision that under this Chapter is required or permitted to be set forth in the bylaws.</li> </ul>
	<ul><li>C. Each incorporator and director named in the articles must sign the Articles.</li><li>D. The articles of incorporation need not set forth any of the corporate powers enumerated in this Chapter.</li></ul>
18-3-708	Filing of Articles of Incorporation.
	A. Duplicate originals of the articles of incorporation shall be delivered to the Secretary. If the Secretary finds that the articles of incorporation conform to this Part, he shall, when all the fees have been paid as in this Chapter described:
	<ol> <li>endorse on each of such originals the word "Filed," and the effective date of the filing thereof;</li> <li>file one of such originals;</li> <li>issue a certificate of incorporation to which the other original shall be affixed.</li> </ol>
	B. The certificate of incorporation together with the original of the articles of incorporation affixed thereto shall be returned to the incorporators or their representative.
18-3-709	Effect of Filing the Articles of Incorporation Certificate of Incorporation.  Upon the filing of the articles of incorporation, the corporate existence shall begin, and the certificate of incorporation shall be conclusive evidence that all conditions precedent required to be performed by the incorporators have been complied with and that the corporation has been incorporated under this Chapter, except as against the Tribe in a proceeding to cancel or revoke the certificate of incorporation or for involuntary dissolution of the corporation.
18-3-710	Organization Meeting of Directors. After the issuance of the certificate of incorporation, an organization meeting of the board of directors named in the articles of incorporation shall be held at the call of a majority of the directors named in the articles of incorporation, for the purpose of adopting bylaws, electing officers, and transacting such other business as may come before the meeting. Unless all directors waive notice, the directors calling the meeting shall give at least three days' notice thereof by mail to each director, which notice shall state the time and place of meeting. Any action permitted to be taken at the organization meeting of the directors may be taken without a meeting if each director signs an instrument which states the action so taken.
18-3-711	Admission of Members. A nonprofit corporation is not required to have members. A nonprofit corporation may admit any person as a member. The articles or bylaws

	shall establish criteria or procedures for admission; provided, however, that no person shall be admitted as a member without his or her consent. Except as provided in its articles or bylaws, a corporation may admit members for no consideration or for such consideration as is determined by the board.
18-3-712	Differences in Rights and Obligations of Members. All members shall have the same rights and obligations with respect to voting, dissolution, redemption and transfer, unless the articles or bylaws establish classes of membership with different rights or obligations. All members shall have the same rights and obligations with respect to any other matters, except as set forth in or authorized by the articles or bylaws.
18-3-713	<b>Transfers.</b> No member of a public benefit corporation may transfer a membership or any right arising therefrom.
18-3-714	<b>Resignation.</b> A member may resign at any time. The resignation of a member does not relieve the member from any previously accrued obligations the member may have to the corporation.
18-3-715	Termination.
	A. No member may be expelled or suspended, and no membership or memberships may be terminated or suspended except pursuant to a procedure which is fair and reasonable under the circumstances and is carried out in good faith.
	B. A procedure is fair and reasonable when it provides for written notice to the member of the reasons for the proposed expulsion, suspension or termination, and provides a reasonable opportunity for the member to be heard by the person or persons authorized to decide the matter prior to the proposed action.
	C. A procedure which departs from any procedures set forth in the corporate bylaws for the expulsion, termination or suspension of members or membership rights is not fair and reasonable, unless special circumstances warrant such a departure.
	D. Any proceeding challenging an expulsion, suspension or termination, including a proceeding in which defective notice is alleged, must be commenced within one year after the effective date of the expulsion, suspension or termination.
18-3-716	<b>Purchase of Memberships.</b> A public benefit corporation may not purchase any of its memberships or any right arising therefrom.
18-3-717	Annual Meeting of Members. A nonprofit corporation with members shall establish in its articles of incorporation or bylaws a date at which an annual meeting of members shall be held, if called, and if not so established, the date shall be the second business day after May 31st. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of incorporation, no annual meeting need be held unless a written request therefor is

	delivered to the corporation by any voting member not less than 30 days before the date specified for the meeting.
18-3-718	Special Meetings of Members.
	A. A corporation shall hold a special meeting of members:
	<ol> <li>on call of its board of directors or the person or persons authorized to do so by the articles of incorporation or bylaws; or</li> </ol>
	<ol> <li>if at least 10 percent of all the members entitled to vote on any issue proposed to be considered at the proposed special meeting sign, date and deliver to the corporation's secretary one or more written demands for the meeting describing the purposes for which it is to be held.</li> </ol>
	B. Special meetings of members may be held on or within 100 miles of the Crow Reservation, at the place stated in accordance with the bylaws. If no place is stated in the bylaws, special meetings shall be held at the corporation's principal office.
	C. Only business within the purposes described in the notice sent to members may be conducted at a special meeting of members.
18-3-719	Notice of Members' Meetings.
	A. A corporation shall notify its members of the date, time and place of each annual and special meeting of members no fewer than 15 nor more than 60 days before the meeting. Unless this chapter or the articles of incorporation require otherwise, the corporation is required to give notice only to members entitled to vote at the meeting.
	B. Notice of members' meetings shall be given by mail or telephone, using the most recent address or telephone number supplied to the corporation by each member; provided, however, that if it is consistent with the corporation's articles or bylaws, notice may be given by posting and publishing notices instead of mailing or telephoning if the directors determine in good faith that notice so given is reasonably calculated to actually inform all voting members of the meeting.
	C. If an annual or special members' meeting is adjourned to a different date, time or place, notice need not be given of the new date, time or place if that information is announced before meeting adjournment.
18-3-720	Waiver of Notice.
	A. A member may waive any notice required by this Chapter, the articles, or bylaws before or after the date and time stated in the notice except as provided in

	subsection (B) below, the waiver must be in writing, be signed by the member entitled to the notice, and be delivered to the corporation for inclusion in the minutes or filing with the corporate records.
	B. A member's attendance at a meeting:
	<ol> <li>waives objection to lack of notice or defective notice of the meeting, unless the member at the beginning of the meeting objects to holding the meeting or transacting business at the meeting;</li> </ol>
	<ol> <li>waives objection to consideration of a particular matter at the meeting that is not within the purpose or purposes described in the meeting notice, unless the member objects to considering the matter when it is presented.</li> </ol>
18-3-721	Action by Written Ballot. Unless prohibited or limited by the articles or bylaws, any action which may be taken at any annual or special meeting of members may be taken by a vote without a meeting if the corporation delivers a written ballot to every member entitled to vote on the matter.
18-3-722	Voting Rights of Members in General. Each member shall have no more than one vote with respect to any matter he or she is entitled to vote upon according to the corporation's bylaws or articles. Cumulative voting for directors shall not be allowed unless provided for in the corporation's bylaws or articles. The bylaws or articles of a corporation may provide for any reasonable method to fill individual positions on its board of directors, including but not limited to: voting by all members; voting among members living in a particular community; voting among any other class of members; appointment by the Chairman of the Executive Branch, or any other person or entity; and voting among persons who are not considered "members" under this Chapter.
18-3-723	Inspection of Corporate Records.
	A. A corporation shall keep at least the following records:
	<ol> <li>minutes of all members' meetings and board of director's meetings and actions of members or of the board of directors without a meeting;</li> <li>appropriate accounting records;</li> <li>detailed records of the use of any money donated to a public benefit corporation;</li> <li>names and addresses of all members and the class of voting rights held by each;</li> <li>current articles of incorporation and bylaws;</li> <li>resolutions adopted by the board of directors.</li> <li>Upon five days written notice, the Secretary or his duly-authorized representative or a member of the corporation is entitled to inspect and copy the records referred to in subsection (A) above. In the case of inspection by a member, the right is</li> </ol>

#### subject to the following requirements:

- 1. the member's demand must be made in good faith and for a proper purpose;
- 2. the member must describe with reasonable particularity his or her purpose and the records he or she desires to inspect; and
- 3. the records must be directly connected with his or her purpose.
- C. The corporation may impose a reasonable charge covering the costs of labor and materials for copies of documents; provided, however, that in the case of copies made for a member, the charge may not exceed any estimates of such costs provided to the member.
- D. A member's agent or attorney has the same inspection and copying rights as the member he or she represents.
- E. A corporation may take reasonable steps to prevent the dissemination of trade secrets, proprietary information or other commercially-sensitive information to persons other than corporate members or representatives of the Secretary.

#### 18-3-724 | Limitations on use of Membership Lists.

- A. Without consent of the board, a membership list or any part thereof may not be obtained or used by any person for any purpose unrelated to a member's interest as a member. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, without the consent of the board a membership list or any part thereof may not be:
  - used to solicit money or property unless such money or property will be used solely to solicit the votes of the members in an election to be held by the corporation;
  - 2. used for any commercial purpose; or
  - 3. sold to or purchased by any person.
- B. This section shall not be construed to limit the use of membership lists by the Secretary or other tribal officials in the course of any official investigation of the operation of a corporation.

#### Subpart B. Nonprofit Corporations – Directors and Officers.

#### 18-3-725 Duties of Board of Directors.

- A. Except as provided in subsection (B) below, all corporate powers shall be exercised by or under the authority of, and the affairs of the corporation managed under the direction of, its board of directors.
- B. The articles may authorize a person or persons to exercise some or all of the powers which would otherwise be exercised by a board. To the extent so authorized any such person or persons shall have the duties and responsibilities

	of directors, and the directors shall be relieved to that extent from such duties and responsibilities.
18-3-726	Qualifications of Directors. The articles of incorporation or bylaws may prescribe qualifications for directors. A director need not be a resident of the Reservation or a member of the corporation unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws so prescribe. A director shall be an individual who is at least 18 years of age.
18-3-727	Terms of Directors.
	A. If the corporation has members:
	<ol> <li>the terms of the initial directors of a corporation expire at the first members' meeting at which directors are elected; and</li> <li>the terms of all other directors expire at the next annual members' meeting following their election, unless the articles of incorporation provide that their terms are staggered or are longer than one year in duration.</li> </ol>
	B. If the corporation does not have members, all the directors (except the initial directors) shall be elected, appointed or designated as provided in the articles or bylaws. If no method of designation or appointment is set forth in the articles or bylaws, the directors (other than the initial directors) shall be elected by the board.
	C. A decrease in the number of directors does not shorten an incumbent director's term.
	D. Except as provided in the articles or bylaws:
	<ol> <li>the term of a director filling a vacancy in the office of a director elected by members expires at the next election of directors by members; and</li> <li>the term of a director filling any other vacancy expires at the end of the unexpired term which such director is filling.</li> </ol>
	E. Despite the expiration of a director's term, he or she continues to serve until a successor is elected or appointed and qualifies or until there is a decrease in the number of directors.
18-3-728	Removal of Elected Directors.
	<ul> <li>A. The members may vote to remove one or more directors with or without cause.</li> <li>B. If a director is elected by a voting group of members, only the members of that voting group may participate in the vote to remove him.</li> <li>C. A director may be removed by the members only at a meeting called for that purpose and the meeting notice must state that the purpose, or one of the purposes, of the meeting is removal of the director.</li> </ul>

- D. An entire board of directors may be removed under subsections (A)-(C).
- E. The board of directors of a corporation may, without cause, remove a director who has been elected by the board by the vote of a two-thirds of the directors then in office or such greater number as is set forth in the articles or bylaws.
- F. If at the beginning of a director's term on the board, the articles or bylaws provide that the director may be removed for missing a specified number of board meetings, the board may remove the director for failing to attend the specified number of meetings. The director may be removed only if a majority of the directors then in office vote for the removal.

#### 18-3-729 Removal of Designated or Appointed Directors.

- A. A designated director may be removed by an amendment to the articles or bylaws deleting or changing the designation.
- B. Appointed Directors:
  - 1. Except as otherwise provided in the articles or bylaws, an appointed director may be removed without cause by the person appointing the director.
  - The person removing the director shall do so by giving written notice of the removal to the director and either the presiding officer of the board or the corporation's president or secretary.
  - A removal is effective when the notice is effective unless the notice specifies a future effective date.

#### 18-3-730 Removal of Directors by Judicial Proceeding.

- A. The Crow Tribal Court may remove a director of the corporation from office in a proceeding commenced by the corporation, or by at least 33 percent of the members or in an action brought on behalf of the Secretary if the Court finds that:
  - the director engaged in fraudulent or dishonest conduct or gross abuse of authority or discretion with respect to the corporation or that the director received a loan of the corporation's money or credit, and
  - 2. removal is in the best interest of the corporation.
- B. If the Court removes the director it may bar the director from reelection for a period prescribed by the Court.
- C. If either the corporation's members or the Secretary commences a proceeding under subsection (A), the corporation shall be made a party defendant.

18-3-731	Vacancy on Board.
_	A. Unless the articles or bylaws provide otherwise, and except as provided in subsections (B) and (C), if a vacancy occurs on a board of directors, including a vacancy resulting from an increase in the number of directors:
	<ol> <li>the members, if any, may fill the vacancy; if the vacant office was held by a director elected by a specific voting class, only members of the class are entitled to vote to fill the vacancy if it is filled by the members;</li> <li>the board of directors may fill the vacancy; or</li> <li>if the directors remaining in office constitute fewer than a quorum of the board, they may fill the vacancy by the affirmative vote of a majority of all the directors remaining in office.</li> </ol>
	B. Unless the articles or bylaws provide otherwise, if a vacant office was held by an appointed director, only the person who appointed the director may fill the vacancy.
	C. If a vacant office was held by a designated director, the vacancy shall be filled as provided in the articles or bylaws. In the absence of an applicable article or bylaw provision, the vacancy may not be filled by the board.
	D. A vacancy that will occur at a specific later date, by reason of a resignation or otherwise, may be filled before the vacancy occurs but the new director may not take office until the vacancy occurs.
18-3-732	Meetings. The board of directors may hold regular or special meetings on or off the Crow Reservation. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide otherwise, the board of directors may permit any or all directors to participate in a regular or special meeting by, or conduct the meeting through the use of, any means of communication by which all directors participating may simultaneously hear each other during the meeting. A director participating in a meeting by this means is deemed to be present in person at the meeting.
18-3-733	Action Without Meeting. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide otherwise, action required or permitted by this Chapter to be taken at a board of directors' meeting may be taken without a meeting if the action is taken by all members of the board. The action must be evidenced by one or more written consents describing the action taken, signed by each director, and included in the minutes or filed with the corporate records reflecting the action taken. Action taken under this section is effective when the last director signs the consent, unless the consent specifies a different effective date. A consent signed under this section has the effect of a meeting vote and may be described as such in any document.
18-3-734	<b>Notice of Meeting.</b> Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide otherwise, regular meetings of the board of directors may be held as provided in the bylaws

	without notice. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws provide for a longer or shorter period, special meetings of the board of directors must be preceded by at least two days' notice of the date, time, and place of the meeting. The notice need not describe the purpose of the special meeting unless required by the articles of incorporation, bylaws or the provisions of this Chapter.
18-3-735	Waiver of Notice.
	A. A director may waive any notice required by this Chapter, the articles of incorporation or the bylaws before or after the date and time stated in the notice. Except as provided by subsection (B), the waiver must be in writing, signed by the director entitled to the notice, and filed with the minutes or corporate records.
	B. A director's attendance at or participation in a meeting waives any required notice to him or her of the meeting unless that director at the beginning of the meeting (or promptly upon his or her arrival) objects to holding the meeting or transacting business at the meeting and does not thereafter vote for or assent to action taken at the meeting.
18-3-736	Quorum and Voting.
	A. Unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws require a greater number, a quorum of a board of directors consists of a majority of the number of directors.
	B. The articles of incorporation or bylaws may authorize a quorum of a board of directors to consist of no fewer than one-third of the number of directors.
	C. If a quorum is present when a vote is taken, the affirmative vote of a majority of directors present is the act of the board of directors unless the articles of incorporation or bylaws require the vote of a greater number of directors.
	D. A director who is present at a meeting of the board of directors or a committee of the board of directors when corporate action is taken is deemed to have assented to the action taken unless:
	<ol> <li>he or she objects at the beginning of the meeting (or promptly upon his arrival) to holding it or transacting business at the meeting;</li> <li>his or her dissent or abstention from the action taken is entered in the minutes of the meeting; or</li> <li>he or she delivers written notice of his or her dissent or abstention to the</li> </ol>
	presiding officer of the meeting before its adjournment or to the corporation immediately after adjournment of the meeting. The right of dissent or abstention is not available to a director who votes in favor of the action taken.
18-3-737	General Standards for Directors.

- A. A director shall discharge his or her duties as a director, including duties as a member of a committee:
  - 1. in good faith;
  - 2. with the care an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would exercise under similar circumstances; and
  - 3. in a manner he or she reasonably believes to be in the best interests of the corporation.
- B. In discharging his or her duties a director is entitled to rely on information, opinions, reports, or statements, including financial statements and other financial data, if prepared or presented by:
  - 1. one or more officers or employees of the corporation whom the director reasonably believes to be reliable and competent in the matters presented;
  - legal counsel, public accountants, or other persons as to matters the director reasonably believes are within the person's professional or expert competence; or
  - a committee of the board of directors of which he or she is not a member, as
    to matters within its jurisdiction, if the director reasonably believes the
    committee merits confidence.
- C. A director is not acting in good faith if he or she has knowledge concerning the matter in question that makes reliance otherwise permitted by subsection (B) unwarranted.
- D. A director shall not be deemed to be a trustee with respect to the corporation or with respect to any property held or administered by the corporation, including without limit, property that may be subject to restrictions imposed by the donor or transferor of such property, and notwithstanding that the corporation may be a trustee with respect to the property.
- E. A director is not liable for any action taken as a director, or any failure to take any action, if he or she performed the duties of office in compliance with this section.

#### 18-3-738 Director Conflict of Interest.

- A. A conflict of interest transaction is a transaction with the corporation in which a director of the corporation has a direct or indirect interest. A conflict of interest transaction is not voidable or the basis for imposing liability on the director if the transaction was fair at the time it was entered into or is approved as provided in subsections (B) or (C).
- B. A transaction in which a director of a public benefit corporation has a conflict of interest may be approved:

- 1. in advance by the vote of the board of directors or a committee of the board if:
  - a. the material facts of the transaction and the director's interest are disclosed or known to the board or committee of the board; and
  - b. the directors approving the transaction in good faith reasonably believe that the transaction is fair to the corporation; or
- 2. before or after it is consummated, by obtaining approval of the:
  - a. Secretary; or
  - b. Tribal Court in an action of which the Secretary is given notice.
- C. A transaction in which a director of a mutual benefit corporation has a conflict of interest may be approved if:
  - the material facts of the transaction and the director's interest were disclosed or known to the board of directors or a committee of the board and the board of committee of the board authorized, approved, or ratified the transaction; or
  - the material facts of the transaction and the director's interest were disclosed or known to the members and they authorized, approved, or ratified the transaction.
- D. For purposes of this section, a director of the corporation has an indirect interest in a transaction if another entity in which he or she has a material financial interest or in which he or she is a general partner is a party to the transaction or another entity of which he or she is a director, officer, or trustee is a party to the transaction and the transaction is or should be considered by the board of directors of the corporation.
- E. For purposes of subsections (B) and (C), a conflict of interest transaction is authorized, approved, or ratified if it receives the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors on the board of directors (or on the committee) who have no direct or indirect interest in the transaction, but a transaction may not be authorized, approved, or ratified under this section by a single director. If a majority of the directors who have no direct or indirect interest in the transaction vote to authorize, approve, or ratify the transaction, a quorum is present for the purpose of taking action under this section. The presence of, or a vote cast by, a director with a direct or indirect interest in the transaction does not affect the validity of any action taken under subsections (B) and (C) if the transaction is otherwise authorized, approved, or ratified as provided in subsections (B) or (C).
- F. For purposes of subsection (C)(2), a conflict of interest transaction is authorized, approved or ratified if it receives the vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be counted under this subsection. Votes cast by or voted under the control of a

director who has a direct or indirect interest in the transaction, and votes cast by or voted under the control of an entity described in subsection (D), may not be counted in a vote of members to determine whether to authorize, approve, or ratify a conflict of interest transaction under subsection (C)(2). The vote of these members, however, is counted in determining whether the transaction is approved under other sections of this Chapter. A majority of the voting members, whether or not present, entitled to be counted in a vote on the transaction under this subsection constitutes a quorum for the purpose of taking action under this section. G. The articles, bylaws, or a resolution of the board may impose additional requirements on conflict of interest transactions. Liability for Unlawful Payments. A. Unless he or she complies with the applicable standards of conduct described in this Part, a director who votes for or assents to any payment of money by the corporation to a member, officer or director made in violation of Chapter or the articles of incorporation is personally liable to the corporation for the amount of the payment that exceeds what could have been distributed without violating this Chapter or the articles of incorporation. **B.** A director held liable for an unlawful payment under subsection (A) is entitled to contribution: 1. from every other director who voted for or assented to the payment without complying with the applicable standards of conduct described in section 18-7-737; and 2. from each member, officer or director who received an unlawful payment, for the amount of the unlawful payment, whether or not he or she accepted the payment knowing it was made in violation of this Chapter or the articles of incorporation. Officers. A corporation has the officers described in its bylaws or appointed by the board of directors in accordance with the bylaws. A duly appointed officer may appoint one or more officers or assistant officers if authorized by the bylaws or the board of directors. The bylaws or the board of directors shall delegate to one of the officers responsibility for preparing minutes of the directors' and members' meetings and for authenticating records of the corporation. The same individual may simultaneously hold more than one office in a corporation. Each officer has the

18-3-741 Standards of Conduct for Officers.

other officers.

18-3-739

18-3-740

authority and shall perform the duties set forth in the bylaws or, to the extent consistent with the bylaws, the duties prescribed by the board of directors or by direction of an officer authorized by the board of directors to prescribe the duties of

An officer with discretionary authority shall discharge his or her duties under that authority: 1. in good faith: 2. with the care an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would exercise under similar circumstances; and 3. in a manner he or she reasonably believes to be in the best interests of the corporation. In discharging his or her duties an officer is entitled to rely on information, B. opinions, reports, or statements, including financial statements and other financial data, if prepared or presented by: 1. one or more officers or employees of the corporation whom the officer reasonably believes to be reliable and competent in the matters presented; or legal counsel, public accountants, or other persons as to matters the officer reasonably believes are within the person's professional or expert competence. An officer is not acting in good faith if he or she has knowledge concerning the matter in question that makes reliance otherwise permitted by subsection (B) unwarranted. D. An officer is not liable for any action taken as an officer, or any failure to take any action, if he or she performed the duties of office in compliance with this section. 18-3-742 Resignation and Removal of Officers. A. An officer may resign at any time by delivering notice to the corporation. A resignation is effective when the notice is delivered unless the notice specifies a later effective date. If a resignation is made effective at a later date and the corporation accepts the future effective date, its board of directors may fill the pending vacancy before the effective date if the board of directors provides that the successor does not take office until the effective date. B. A board of directors may remove any officer at any time with or without cause. 18-3-743 **Indemnification of Corporate Agents.** A. A corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director,

	officer, employee or agent of another corporation; partner, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement, actually and reasonably incurred in connection with the action, suit or proceeding if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful.  B. No indemnification shall be made pursuant to this section in respect of any proceeding in which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation.
18-3-744	Mandatory Indemnification. Unless limited by its articles of incorporation, a corporation shall indemnify a director or officer who was wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any proceeding to which he or she was a party because he or she is or was a director of the corporation, against reasonable expenses incurred by him or her in connection with the proceedings.
18-3-745	Determination and Authorization of Indemnification.
	A. A corporation may not indemnify a director or officer under the preceding section unless authorized in the specific case after a determination has been made that indemnification is permissible in the circumstances because the director or officer has met the standard of conduct set forth in this Chapter.
	B. The determination shall be made:
	by the board of directors by majority vote of a quorum consisting of directors not at the time parties to the proceeding;
	<ol> <li>if a quorum cannot be obtained under subdivision (1), by majority vote of a committee duly designated by the board of directors (in which designation directors who are parties may participate), consisting solely of two or more directors not at the time parties to the proceeding;</li> </ol>
	3. by special legal counsel:
	<ul> <li>a. selected by the board of directors or its committee in the manner prescribed in subdivision (1) or (2); or</li> <li>b. if a quorum of the board cannot be obtained under subdivision (1) and a committee cannot be designated under subdivision (2), selected by majority vote of the full board (in which selection directors who are parties may participate);</li> </ul>
	4. by the members of a mutual benefit corporation, but directors who are at the time parties to the proceedings may not vote on the determination.

- C. Authorization of indemnification and evaluation as to reasonableness of expenses shall be made in the same manner as the determination that indemnification is permissible, except that if the determination is made by special legal counsel, authorization of indemnification and evaluation as to reasonableness of expenses shall be made by those entitled under subsection (B) to select counsel.
- D. A director or officer of a public benefit corporation may not be indemnified until 20 days after written notice is given to the Secretary of the proposed indemnification.

# Insurance. A corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of an individual who is or was a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, or who, while a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee, or agent of another foreign or domestic corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan, or other enterprise, against liability asserted against or incurred by him in that capacity or arising from his status as a director, officer, employee, or agent, whether or not the corporation would have power to indemnify him or her against the same liability under this Chapter.

#### Subpart C. Nonprofit Corporations - Amendment of Articles of Incorporation

# Amendments to Bylaws and Articles of Corporations Without Members. If a corporation has no members, its board of directors may adopt one or more amendments to the corporation's bylaws and articles, subject to any approvals required by the articles or bylaws. The corporation shall provide notice of any meeting at which an amendment is to be voted upon. The notice shall be in accordance with section 18-3-317. The notice must also state that a purpose of the meeting is to consider a proposed amendment to the articles or bylaws and contain or be accompanied by a copy or summary of the amendment or state the general nature of the amendment. In addition to any requirements in the bylaws or articles concerning voting on proposed amendments, the amendment must be approved by a majority of the directors in office at the time the amendment is adopted.

# 18-3-748 Amendments to Bylaws and Articles of Corporations with Members. If the corporation has members, then:

- A. Unless this Act, the articles, bylaws or the board of directors (acting pursuant to provisions of this Chapter) require a greater vote or voting by class, an amendment to a corporation's articles or bylaws to be adopted must be approved:
  - by the board if the corporation is a public benefit corporation and the amendment does not relate to the number of directors, the composition of the board, the term of office of directors, or the method or way in which

	directors are elected or selected;  2. by the members by two-thirds of the votes cast or by a majority of the voting power, whichever is less; and  3. in writing by any person or persons whose approval is required by a provision of the articles or bylaws.  B. If the board initiates an amendment to the articles or bylaws, or board approval is required to adopt an amendment, the board may condition the amendment's adoption on receipt of a higher percentage of affirmative votes or any other basis.
	C. If the board or the members seek to have the amendment approved by the members at a membership meeting, the corporation shall give notice to its members of the proposed membership meeting in writing in accordance with this Chapter. The notice must state that a purpose of the meeting is to consider the proposed amendment and contain or be accompanied by a copy or summary of the amendment.
	D. If the board seeks to have the amendment approved by the members by written consent or written ballot, the material soliciting the approval shall contain or be accompanied by a copy or summary of the amendment.
18-3-749	<b>Approval by Third Persons.</b> The articles or bylaws may require an amendment to the articles or bylaws to be approved in writing by a specified person or persons other than the board. Such an article or bylaw provision may only be amended with the approval in writing of such person or persons.
18-3-750	Articles of Amendment.  A. A corporation amending its articles shall prepare articles of amendment, which shall be executed in duplicate by the corporation by its chief executive officer and shall be verified by the officer who has been delegated responsibility under this Chapter for authenticating corporate records, and shall set forth:  1. the name of the corporation; 2. the text of each amendment adopted; 3. the date of each amendment's adoption; 4. if approval of members was not required, a statement to that effect and a statement that the amendment was approved by a sufficient vote of the

	B. The articles of amendment shall be sent to the Secretary with the fees as provided in this Chapter. If the Secretary approves the amendments, he shall issue a certificate of amendment.
942 74 Province 442	
	Nonprofit Corporations – Dissolution.
18-3-751	Dissolution of Corporations Without Members.
	A. The board of directors of a corporation that has no members may, subject to any approval required by the articles or bylaws, dissolve the corporation by delivering to the Secretary articles of dissolution.
	B. The corporation shall give notice of any meeting at which dissolution will be approved. The notice shall be in accordance with Section 18-3-317. The notice must also state that a purpose of the meeting is to consider dissolution of the corporation.
	C. Dissolution shall be approved by a vote of a majority of the directors in office at the time the transaction is approved.
	D. The directors in approving dissolution shall adopt a plan of dissolution indicating to whom the assets owned or held by the corporation will be distributed after all creditors have been paid.
18-3-752	Voting on Dissolution by Directors and Members.
	A. Unless this Chapter, the articles, bylaws or the board of directors or members (acting pursuant to law) require a greater vote, dissolution is authorized if it is approved:
	<ol> <li>by the board;</li> <li>by the members, if any, by two-thirds of the votes cast or a majority of the members, whichever is less; and</li> <li>in writing by any person or persons whose approval is required by a provision of the articles authorized by this Chapter for an amendment to the articles or bylaws.</li> </ol>
	B. The board may condition its submission of the proposed dissolution on receipt of a higher percentage of affirmative votes or on any other basis.
	C. If the board seeks to have dissolution approved by the members at a membership meeting, the corporation shall give notice to its members of the proposed membership meeting in accordance with Section 18-3-317. The notice must also state that a purpose of the meeting is to consider dissolving the corporation and must contain or be accompanied by a copy or summary of the plan of dissolution.

D. If the board seeks to have dissolution approved by the members by written consent or written ballot, the material soliciting the approval shall contain or be accompanied by a copy or summary of the plan of dissolution.
E. The plan of dissolution shall indicate to whom the assets owned or held by the corporation will be distributed after all creditors have been paid.

#### 18-3-753 Distributions by Public Benefit Corporations.

- A. A public benefit corporation shall give the Secretary written notice that it intends to dissolve 10 days before the time it delivers articles of dissolution to the Secretary. The notice shall include a copy or summary of the plan of dissolution.
- B. No assets shall be transferred or conveyed by a public benefit corporation as part of the dissolution process until twenty days after it has given written notice as required by subsection (A) to the Secretary or until the Secretary has consented in writing to, or indicated in writing that it will take no action with respect to, the transfer or conveyance, whichever is earlier.
- C. Prior to the expiration of the 20-day period described in subsection (B), the Secretary may bring an action in Tribal Court to challenge the planned distribution of assets, and the Tribal Court may enjoin any distribution pending the outcome of the action.
- D. When all or substantially all of the assets of a public benefit corporation have been transferred or conveyed following approval of dissolution, the board shall deliver to the Secretary a list showing those, other than creditors, to whom the assets were transferred or conveyed. The list shall indicate the addresses of each person, other than creditors, who received assets and indicate what assets each received.

#### 18-3-754 Articles of Dissolution.

- A. Subject to any waiting period prescribed by law, at any time after dissolution is authorized, the corporation may dissolve by delivering to the Secretary articles of dissolution setting forth:
  - 1. the name of the corporation;
  - 2. the date dissolution was authorized;
  - 3. a statement that dissolution was approved by a sufficient vote of the board;
  - 4. if approval of members was not required, a statement to that effect;
  - if approval by members was required; the number of memberships outstanding and the total number of votes cast for and against dissolution;
  - 6. if approval of dissolution by some person or persons other than the

- members, the board or the incorporators is required pursuant to law, a statement that the approval was obtained; and 7. the effective date of the articles of dissolution.
  - B. After its articles of dissolution have been accepted for filing by the Secretary, a corporation is dissolved upon the effective date stated in its articles of dissolution.

#### 18-3-755 Effect of Dissolution.

- A. A dissolved corporation continues its corporate existence but may not carry on any business except that appropriate to wind up and liquidate its business and affairs, including:
  - 1. preserving and protecting its assets and minimizing its liabilities;
  - 2. discharging or making provision for discharging its liabilities and obligations;
  - 3. disposing of its properties that will not be distributed in kind;
  - returning, transferring or conveying assets held by the corporation upon a condition requiring return, transfer or conveyance, which condition occurs by reason of the dissolution, in accordance with such condition;
  - 5. transferring, subject to any contractual or legal requirements, its assets as provided in or authorized by its articles of incorporation or bylaws;
  - if the corporation is a public benefit corporation and no provision has been made in its articles or bylaws for distribution of assets on dissolution, transferring, subject to any contractual or legal requirement, its assets in accordance with applicable law;
  - 7. If the corporation is a mutual benefit corporation and no provision has been made in its articles or bylaws for distribution of assets on dissolution, transferring its assets to its members or, if it has no members, to those persons whom the corporation holds itself out as benefiting or serving; and
  - doing every other act necessary to wind up and liquidate its assets and affairs.
- B. Dissolution of a corporation does not:
  - 1. transfer title to the corporation's property;
  - 2. subject its directors or officers to standards of conduct different from those prescribed in sections 18-3-411 and 18-3-415;
  - 3. change quorum or voting requirements for its board of directors or members; change provisions for selection, resignation, or removal of its directors or officers; or change provisions for amending its bylaws;
  - 4. prevent commencement of a proceeding by or against the corporation in its corporate name;
  - abate or suspend a proceeding pending by or against the corporation in its corporate name; or

	6. terminate the authority of the registered agent of the corporation.
18-3-756	Known Claims Against Dissolved Corporation.
	A. A dissolved corporation may dispose of the known claims against it by following the procedure described in this section.
	B. The dissolved corporation shall notify its known claimants in writing of the dissolution at any time after its effective date. The written notice must:
	<ol> <li>describe information that must be included in a claim;</li> </ol>
	2. provide a mailing address where a claim may be sent;
	<ol> <li>state the deadline, which may not be fewer than 120 days from the effective date of the written notice, by which the dissolved corporation must receive the claim; and</li> </ol>
	4. state that the claim will be barred if not received by the deadline.
	C. A claim against the dissolved corporation is barred:
	<ol> <li>if a claimant who was given written notice under subsection (B) does not deliver the claim to the dissolved corporation by the deadline;</li> </ol>
	<ol> <li>if a claimant whose claim was rejected by the dissolved corporation does not commence a proceeding to enforce the claim within 90 days from the effective date of the rejection notice.</li> </ol>
	D. For purposes of this section, "claim" does not include a contingent liability or a claim based on an event occurring after the effective date of dissolution.
18-3-757	Unknown Claims Against Dissolved Corporation.
	A. A dissolved corporation may also publish notice of its dissolution and request that persons with claims against the corporation present them in accordance with the notice.
	B. The notice must:
	<ol> <li>be published one time in a newspaper of general circulation in the county where the dissolved corporation's principal office is or was last located and in a newspaper of general circulation on the Reservation;</li> <li>describe the information that must be included in a claim and provide a mailing address where the claim may be sent; and</li> <li>state that a claim against the corporation will be barred unless a proceeding</li> </ol>

	to enforce the claim is commenced within two years after the publication of the notice.
	C. If the dissolved corporation publishes a newspaper notice in accordance with subsection (B), the claim of each of the following claimants is barred unless the claimant commences a proceeding to enforce the claim against the dissolved corporation within two years after the publication date of the newspaper notice:
	<ol> <li>a claimant who did not receive the written notice required;</li> <li>a claimant whose claim was timely sent to the dissolved corporation but not acted on;</li> <li>a claimant whose claim is contingent or based on an event occurring after the effective date of dissolution.</li> </ol>
	D. A claim may be enforced under this section:
	<ol> <li>against the dissolved corporation, to the extent of its undistributed assets; or</li> <li>if the assets have been distributed in liquidation, against any person, other than a creditor of the corporation, to whom the corporation distributed its property to the extent of the distributee's pro rata share of the claim or the corporate assets distributed to such person in liquidation, whichever is less, but the distributee's total liability for all claims under this section may not exceed the total amount of assets distributed to the distributee.</li> </ol>
18-3-758	<b>Grounds for Administrative Dissolution.</b> The Secretary may proceed under this Part to dissolve a corporation administratively if:
	<ol> <li>the corporation's period of duration stated in its articles of incorporation expires;</li> <li>failure to file annual reports as required by this Chapter;</li> <li>responses to the interrogatories served under this Chapter show that the Corporation has been inactive for a period of at least one year, and there are no plans to reactivate the corporation in the future; or</li> <li>interrogatories served under this Chapter have not been answered by any of the persons to whom they were directed for a period of 120 days after becoming due; provided, however, that 30 days before commencing. a proceeding under this subsection, the Secretary shall notify each person failing to answer such interrogatories of its intent to commence such a proceeding.</li> </ol>
18-3-759	Procedure for and Effect of Administrative Dissolution.
	A. If the Secretary determines that one or more grounds exist under this Chapter for dissolving a corporation, he shall serve the corporation with written notice of his determination.

- B. If the corporation does not correct each ground for dissolution or demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Secretary that each ground determined by the Secretary does not exist within 60 days after service of the notice is perfected, the Secretary shall administratively dissolve the corporation by signing a certificate of dissolution that recites the ground or grounds for dissolution and its effective date. The Secretary shall file the original of the certificate and serve a copy on the corporation.
- C. A corporation administratively dissolved continues its corporate existence but may not carry on any business except that necessary to wind up and liquidate its business and affairs and notify complainants as required by this Chapter.
- D. The administrative dissolution of a corporation does not terminate the authority of its registered agent.

#### 18-3-760 Grounds for Judicial Dissolution.

- A. The Crow Tribal Court may dissolve a corporation:
  - 1. in a proceeding brought on behalf of the Secretary of the Tribe if it is established that:
    - a. the corporation obtained its articles of incorporation through fraud;
    - the corporation has continued to exceed or abuse the authority conferred upon it by law;
    - c. the corporation is a public benefit corporation and the corporate assets are being misapplied or wasted; or
    - d. the corporation is a public benefit corporation and is no longer able to carry out its purposes;
  - 2. in a proceeding by members holding 25% of the voting power, or by a director, or by any person specified in the articles, if it is established that:
    - a. the directors are deadlocked in the management of the corporate affairs, and the members, if any, are unable to break the deadlock;
    - the directors or those in control of the corporation have acted, are acting, or will act in a manner that is illegal, oppressive, or fraudulent;
    - the members are deadlocked in voting power and have failed, for a
      period that includes at least two consecutive annual meeting dates, to
      elect successors to directors whose terms have, or otherwise would
      have, expired;
    - d. the corporate assets are being misapplied or wasted; or
    - e. the corporation is a public benefit corporation and is no longer able to carry out its purposes;

	3. in a proceeding by a creditor if it is established that:
	<ul> <li>a. the creditor's claim has been reduced to judgment, the execution on the judgment returned unsatisfied, and the corporation is insolvent; or</li> <li>b. the corporation has admitted in writing that the creditor's claim is due and owing and the corporation is insolvent; or</li> </ul>
	<ol> <li>in a proceeding by the corporation to have its voluntary dissolution continued under court supervision.</li> </ol>
	B. Prior to dissolving a corporation, the court shall consider whether:
	<ul> <li>a. there are reasonable alternatives to dissolution;</li> <li>b. dissolution is in the public interest, if the corporation is a public benefit corporation;</li> <li>c. dissolution is the best way of protecting the interests of members, if the corporation is a mutual benefit corporation.</li> </ul>
18-3-761	Procedure for Judicial Dissolution.
	A. It is not necessary to make directors or members parties to a proceeding to dissolve a corporation unless relief is sought against them individually.
	B. The tribal court in a proceeding brought to dissolve a corporation may issue injunctions, appoint a receiver or custodian with all powers and duties the court directs, take other action required to preserve the corporate assets wherever located, and carry on the business of the corporation until a full hearing can be held.
	C. A person who brings an involuntary dissolution proceeding for a public benefit corporation shall forthwith give written notice of the proceeding to the Secretary, which may intervene.
18-3-762	Receivership or Custodianship.
	A. A court in a judicial proceeding brought to dissolve a corporation may appoint one or more receivers to wind up and liquidate, or one or more custodians to manage, the affairs of the corporation. The court shall hold a hearing, after notifying all parties to the proceeding and any interested persons designated by the court, before appointing a receiver or custodian. The court appointing a receiver or custodian has exclusive jurisdiction over the corporation and all of its property wherever located.
	B. The court may appoint an individual, or a domestic or foreign business or nonprofit corporation as a receiver or custodian. The court may require the

18-3-801	Statement in Articles. The articles of incorporation creating a close corporation
	se Corporations.
18-3-764	<b>Deposit With Tribal Secretary.</b> Assets of a dissolved corporation that should be transferred to an individual who is a creditor, claimant, or member of the corporation who cannot be found or who is not competent to receive them shall be reduced to cash and deposited with the Secretary for safekeeping. When the individual furnishes satisfactory proof of entitlement to the amount deposited, the Secretary shall pay to the individual the amounts due.
18-3-763	<b>Decree of Dissolution.</b> If after a hearing the tribal court determines that one or more grounds for judicial dissolution described above exist, it may enter a decree dissolving the corporation and specifying the effective date of the dissolution, and the clerk of the court shall deliver a certified copy of the decree to the Secretary, who shall file it. After entering the decree of dissolution, the court shall direct the winding up and liquidation of the corporation's business and affairs and notification of claimants in accordance with this Chapter.
	E. From time to time during the receivership or custodianship the court may order compensation paid and reimbursements made to the receiver or custodian and to his or her counsel and accountant from the assets of the corporation or proceeds from the sale of the assets.
	D. During a receivership the court may redesignate the receiver a custodian, and during a custodianship may redesignate the custodian a receiver, if doing so is in the best interests of the corporation, its members, and creditors.
	<ul> <li>a. may dispose of all or any part of the assets of the corporation wherever located, at a public or private sale, if authorized by the court; provided, however, that the receiver's power to dispose of the assets of the corporation is subject to any trust and other restrictions that would be applicable to the corporation; and</li> <li>b. may sue and defend in the receiver's or custodian's name as receiver or custodian of the corporation; and</li> <li>c. the custodian may exercise all of the powers of the corporation, through or in place of its board of directors or officers, to the extent necessary to manage the affairs of the corporation in the best interests of its members and creditors.</li> </ul>
	C. The court shall describe the powers and duties of the receiver or custodian in its appointing order, which may be amended from time to time. Among other powers:
	receiver or custodian to post bond, with or without sureties, in an amount the court directs.

	must contain a statement that the corporation is a statutory close corporation which restricts the transfer of shares.
18-3-802	Notice of Restrictions. In addition to the statement in the articles of incorporation, the following statement must appear conspicuously on each issued share certificate:  THIS IS A CLOSE CORPORATION FORMED PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3 OF TITLE 18 OF THE CROW LAW AND ORDER CODE. THE RIGHTS OF SHAREHOLDERS IN THIS CORPORATION MAY DIFFER MATERIALLY FROM THE RIGHTS OF SHAREHOLDERS IN OTHER CORPORATIONS. COPIES OF DOCUMENTS WHICH RESTRICT TRANSFERS AND AFFECT VOTING AND OTHER RIGHTS MAY BE OBTAINED BY A SHAREHOLDER ON WRITTEN REQUEST TO THE CORPORATION.  Within a reasonable time after the issuance or transfer of uncertificated shares, a written notice containing the above statement must be delivered to shareholders.
18-3-803	<b>Limitation on Number of Shareholders.</b> A close corporation may include no more than twenty-five (25) shareholders.
18-3-804	<ul> <li>Share Transfer Restrictions.</li> <li>A. An interest in shares of a statutory close corporation may not be voluntarily or involuntarily transferred, by operation of law or otherwise, except to the extent permitted by the articles of incorporation or under this Section.</li> <li>B. Except to the extent the articles of incorporation provide otherwise, this section does not apply to a transfer: <ol> <li>to the corporation or to any other holder of the same class or series of shares;</li> <li>to members of the shareholder's immediate family or to a trust, all of whose beneficiaries are members of the shareholder's immediate family, which immediate family consists of the shareholder's spouse, parents, lineal descendants including adopted children and stepchildren and the spouse of any lineal descendant, and brothers and sisters;</li> <li>that has been approved in writing by all of the holders of the corporation's shares having general voting rights;</li> <li>to an executor or administrator upon the death of a shareholder or to a trustee or receiver as the result of a bankruptcy, insolvency, dissolution, or similar proceeding brought by or against a shareholder;</li> <li>by merger or share exchange or an exchange of existing shares for other shares of a different class or series in the corporation;</li> <li>by a pledge as collateral for a loan that does not grant the pledgee any voting rights possessed by the pledgor; or</li> </ol> </li> </ul>

	<ul> <li>7. made after termination of the corporation's status as a statutory close corporation.</li> <li>C. Transfer of Shares in Breach of Transfer Restrictions. Any attempted transfer of shares in a corporation formed under this Chapter in violation of any transfer restriction binding on the transferee shall be ineffective.</li> </ul>
18-3-805	Shareholder Agreements.
	A. All the shareholders of a statutory close corporation may agree in writing to regulate the exercise of the corporate powers and the management of the business and affairs of the corporation or the relationship among the shareholders of the corporation.
	B. An agreement authorized by this section is effective even though:
	<ol> <li>it eliminates a board of directors;</li> <li>it restricts the discretion or powers of the board or authorizes director proxies or weighted voting rights;</li> <li>its effect is to treat the corporation as a partnership; or</li> <li>it creates a relationship among the shareholders or between the shareholders and the corporation that would otherwise be appropriate only among partners.</li> </ol>
	C. To amend an agreement authorized by this section, all the shareholders shall approve the amendment in writing unless the agreement provides otherwise.
	D. Subscribers for shares may act as shareholders with respect to an agreement authorized by this section if shares are not issued when the agreement was made.
	E. This section does not prohibit any other agreement between or among shareholders in a statutory close corporation.
18-3-806	Operating Without a Board of Directors.
	A. A statutory close corporation may operate without a board of directors if its articles of incorporation contain a statement to that effect.
	B. An amendment to articles of incorporation eliminating a board of directors must be approved by all the shareholders, whether or not entitled to vote on amendments; all the subscribers for shares if no shares have been issued; or, if there are no subscribers or shareholders, by all the incorporators.
18-3-807	<b>Bylaws</b> . A statutory close corporation need not adopt bylaws if provisions required by law to be contained in bylaws are contained in either the articles of incorporation or a shareholder agreement.

18-3-808	Annual Meeting.
	A. The annual meeting date for a statutory close corporation is the first business day after May 31 unless its articles of incorporation, bylaws, or a shareholder agreement fixes a different date.
	B. A statutory close corporation need not hold an annual meeting unless one or more shareholders deliver written notice to the corporation requesting a meeting at least 30 days before the meeting date determined under subsection (A).
18-3-809	Holding More Than One Office. An individual who holds more than one office in a statutory close corporation may execute, acknowledge, or verify in more than one capacity any document required to be executed, acknowledged, or verified by the holders of two or more offices.
18-3-810	Limited Liability. The failure of a statutory close corporation to observe the usual corporate formalities or requirements relating to the exercise of its corporate powers or management of its business and affairs is not a ground for imposing personal liability on the shareholders for liabilities of the corporation.
18-3-811	Effect of Termination of Statutory Close Corporation Status.
	A. A corporation that terminates its status as a statutory close corporation is thereafter subject to all provisions, other than this Part 8 of this Chapter 3, of the Crow Law and Order Code.
	B. Termination of statutory close corporation status does not affect any right of a shareholder or of the corporation under an agreement or the articles of incorporation unless this chapter invalidates the right.
18-3-812	Shareholder Option to Dissolve Corporation.
	A. The articles of incorporation of a statutory close corporation may authorize one or more shareholders, or the holders of a specified number or percentage of shares of any class or series, to dissolve the corporation at will or upon the occurrence of a specified event or contingency. The shareholder or shareholders exercising this authority shall give written notice of the intent to dissolve to all the other shareholders. Thirty-one days after the effective date of the notice, the corporation shall begin to wind up and liquidate its business and affairs and file articles of dissolution under this Chapter.
	B. Unless the articles of incorporation provide otherwise, an amendment to the articles of incorporation to add, change, or delete the authority to dissolve described in subsection (A) must be approved by the holders of all the outstanding shares, whether or not otherwise entitled to vote on amendments, or if no shares have been issued, by all the subscribers for shares, if any, or if there

	are no subscribers, by all the incorporators.
18-3-813	Court Action to Protect Shareholders.
	A. Subject to satisfying the conditions of subsections (C), a shareholder of a statutory close corporation may petition the tribal court for any of the relief described in this Part if:
	1. the directors or those in control of the corporation have acted, are acting, or will act in a manner that is illegal, oppressive, fraudulent, or unfairly prejudicial to the petitioner, whether in the petitioner's capacity as shareholder, director, or officer of the corporation;
	2. the directors or those in control of the corporation are deadlocked in the management of the corporation's affairs, the shareholders are unable to break the deadlock, and the corporation is suffering or will suffer irreparable injury or the business and affairs of the corporation can no longer be conducted to the advantage of the shareholders generally because of the deadlock; or
	3. there exists one or more grounds for judicial dissolution of the corporation under this Chapter.
	B. A shareholder shall commence a proceeding under subsection (A) in the Crow Tribal Court. The jurisdiction of the court in which the proceeding is commenced is plenary and exclusive.
	C. If a shareholder has agreed in writing to pursue a nonjudicial remedy to resolve disputed matters, the shareholder may not commence a proceeding under this section with respect to the matters until the shareholder has exhausted the nonjudicial remedy.
	D. Except as provided in subsection (C), a shareholder's right to commence a proceeding under this section and the remedies available under other provisions in this Part are in addition to any other right or remedy the shareholder may have.
18-3-814	Actions by Shareholders of Close Corporations.
	A. Any shareholder of record, the beneficial owner of shares held by a nominee, or the holder of voting trust certificates of a corporation formed under this Chapter may file a petition in the Tribal Court for relief on the grounds that:
	<ol> <li>The directors or those in control of the corporation have or will have conducted the business and affairs of the corporation in a manner which is not in good faith and which is unfair or oppressive as to the petitioner. Such</li> </ol>

conduct shall include, but shall not be limited to unfairly depriving the shareholder of the benefit of his or her investment in preference to other shareholders by failing to pay dividends which in good faith ought to be paid, or using the payment of wages as an unfair device to divert income from the petitioner.

- 2. Conditions exist that would be grounds for judicial dissolution of the corporation under this Chapter.
- 3. In determining whether one or more of the conditions specified above exist, the court shall give due consideration to the strict fiduciary duty which shareholders of corporations formed under this Chapter owe to one another, which is the duty of good faith, fairness and loyalty.
- 4. The jurisdiction of the court shall be plenary and exclusive. If the court finds that one or more of the conditions specified in subsection (A) exist, it shall grant such relief as in its discretion it deems appropriate, including, without limitation, orders granting one or more of the following types of relief:
  - a. canceling, altering or enjoining any resolution or other act of the corporation;
  - directing or prohibiting any act of the corporation or of shareholders, directors, officers, or other persons party to the action;
  - c. canceling or altering any provision contained in the articles of incorporation or by-laws of the corporation;
  - d. removing from office any director or officer, or ordering that a person be appointed a director or officer;
  - e. requiring an accounting with respect to any matters in dispute;
  - f. appointing a custodian to manage the business and affairs of the corporation;
  - g. appointing a provisional director who shall have all the rights, powers, and duties of a duly elected director and shall serve for the term and under the conditions established by the Court;
  - h. ordering the payment of dividends.
- 5. If the court finds the relief specified in paragraphs (a) through (h) is or would be inadequate or inappropriate, the court may order that the corporation is liquidated and dissolved unless either the corporation or one or more of the remaining shareholders has purchased all of the shares of another shareholder at their fair value by a designated date, with the fair value and terms of the purchase to be determined as provided above. In the event the share purchase is not consummated and the corporation is dissolved and liquidated, any shareholder whose shares were to be purchased shall have the same rights and priorities in the assets of the corporation as would have been the case had no purchase been ordered by

the court.

- B. The court may award damages to any aggrieved party in addition to or in lieu of any other relief granted. In determining whether to enter a judgment, the court shall take into consideration the financial condition of the corporation but shall not refuse to order liquidation solely on the grounds that the corporation has earned surplus or current operating profits.
- C. If the court determines that any party to a proceeding brought under this section has acted arbitrarily, vexatiously, or otherwise not in good faith, it may award reasonable expenses, including attorneys' fees and the costs of any appraisers or other experts, to one or more of the other parties.
- D. If the Court orders relief pursuant to subsection (A)(5) the court shall:
  - Proceed to determine the fair value of the shares to be purchased, considering the going concern value of the corporation, any agreement among the same or all of the shareholders fixing a price or specifying a formula for determining the value of the corporation's shares for any purpose, the recommendations of any appraisers appointed by the court, any legal constraints on the ability of the corporation to acquire the shares to be purchased, and other relevant evidence.
  - 2. Enter a decree specifying the identity of the purchaser and the terms of the purchase found to be proper under the circumstances, including such provisions as are deemed proper concerning payment of the purchase price in two or more installments, payment of interest on the installments, subordination of the obligation to the rights of other creditors of the corporation, security for the deferred purchase price, and a covenant not to compete or other restriction on the selling shareholder.
  - 3. Order that the selling shareholder shall, concurrently with the payment of the purchase price, or in the event of an installment purchase concurrently with the payment of the initial payment called for in the order make delivery of all his or her shares and from that date have no rights or claims against the corporation or its directors, officers, or shareholders by reason of his or her having been a director, officer, or shareholder of the corporation, except the right to receive the unpaid balance of the amount awarded under this section and any amounts due under any agreement with the corporation or the remaining shareholders that are not terminated by the court's orders.
  - 4. Order that if the purchase is not completed in accordance with the court's decree, the corporation shall be liquidated.
  - 5. Except as otherwise provided in subsection (E), the rights of a shareholder to file a proceeding under this section are in addition to and not in lieu of

	any other rights or remedies the shareholder may have.
	E. No shareholder shall be eligible to file an action under this section until he shall have exhausted any non-judicial remedy for resolution of the issues in dispute to which the shareholder has agreed in writing.
Part 9. For	reign Corporations
18-3-901	Certificate of Authority To Do Business Required.
	A. A foreign corporation may not transact business within the Crow Reservation until it obtains a certificate of authority from the Secretary.
	B. The following activities, among others, do not constitute transacting business within the meaning of subsection (A):
	<ol> <li>defending, or settling any proceeding;</li> <li>holding meetings of the board of directors or shareholders or carrying on other activities concerning internal corporate affairs;</li> <li>maintaining offices or agencies for the transfer, exchange, and registration of the corporation's own securities or maintaining trustees or depositaries with respect to those securities;</li> <li>selling through independent contractors;</li> <li>soliciting or obtaining orders, whether by mail or through employees or agents or otherwise, if the orders require acceptance outside the Reservation before they become contracts;</li> <li>creating or acquiring indebtedness, mortgages, and security interests in real or personal property;</li> <li>securing or collecting debts or enforcing mortgages and security interests in property securing the debts;</li> <li>owning, without more, real or personal property;</li> <li>conducting an isolated transaction that is completed within 30 days and that is not one in the course of repeated transactions of a like nature;</li> <li>transacting business in interstate commerce.</li> <li>Exemption from the obligation to obtain a certificate of authority does not impair the exercise of the Tribe's regulatory or adjudicatory jurisdiction in any respect.</li> </ol>
18-3-902	Consequences of Transacting Business Without Authority.
	A. A foreign corporation transacting business within the Crow Reservation without a certificate of authority may not maintain a proceeding in the Crow Tribal Court until it obtains a certificate of authority.
	B. The successor to a foreign corporation that transacted business on the Reservation without a certificate of authority and the assignee of a cause of

	action arising out of that business may not maintain a proceeding based on that cause of action in any court in this jurisdiction until the foreign corporation or its successor obtains a certificate of authority.
	C. A court may stay a proceeding commenced by a foreign corporation, its successor, or assignee until it determines whether the foreign corporation or its successor requires a certificate of authority. If it so determines, the court may further stay the proceeding until the foreign corporation or its successor obtains the certificate.
	D. A foreign corporation is liable for a civil penalty of \$300 for each day, but not to exceed a total of \$ 10,000 for each year, it transacts business in this jurisdiction without a certificate of authority. The Secretary may collect all penalties due under this subsection by action commenced in Crow Tribal Court.
	E. Notwithstanding subsections (A) and (B), the failure of a foreign corporation to obtain a certificate of authority does not impair the validity of its corporate acts or prevent it from defending any proceeding in the Tribal Court.
18-3-903	Application for a Certificate of Authority.
	A. A foreign corporation may apply for a certificate of authority to transact business on the Crow Reservation by delivering an application to the Secretary for filing. The application must set forth:
	<ol> <li>the name of the foreign corporation or, if its name is unavailable for use in this jurisdiction, a corporate name that satisfies the requirements of section 18-3-109;</li> </ol>
	2. the name of the state or country under whose law it is incorporated;
	3. its date of incorporation and period of duration;
	4. the street address of its principal office;
	<ol> <li>The address of its registered office on the Crow Reservation and the name of its registered agent at that office; and</li> </ol>
	<ol><li>the names and usual business addresses of its current directors and officers.</li></ol>
	B. The foreign corporation shall deliver with the completed application a certificate of existence (or a similar document) duly authenticated by the secretary of state or other official having custody of corporate records in the state or country under whose law it is incorporated.
18-3-904	Amended Certificate of Authority.

A. A foreign corporation authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation must obtain an amended certificate of authority from the Secretary if it changes: 1. its corporate name; 2. the period of its duration; 3. the state or country of its incorporation. B. The requirements of section 18-3-903 for obtaining an original certificate of authority apply to obtaining an amended certificate under this section. 18-3-905 Effect of Certificate of Authority. A. A certificate of authority authorizes the foreign corporation to which it is issued to transact business on the Crow Reservation subject, however, to the right of the Secretary to revoke the certificate as provided in this Act. B. A foreign corporation with a valid certificate of authority has the same but no greater rights and has the same but no greater privileges as, and except as otherwise provided by this Act is subject to the same duties, restrictions, penalties, and liabilities now or later imposed on, a domestic corporation of like character. C. This Act does not authorize the Secretary to regulate the organization or internal affairs of a foreign corporation authorized to transact business in this iurisdiction. 18-3-906 Corporate Name of Foreign Corporation. A. If the corporate name of a foreign corporation does not satisfy the requirements of section 18-3-109, the foreign corporation to obtain or maintain a certificate of authority to transact business in this jurisdiction: 1. may add the word corporation, incorporated, company, or limited, or the abbreviation corp., inc., co., or ltd., to its corporate name for use in this jurisdiction; or 2. may use a fictitious name to transact business on the Crow Reservation if its real name is unavailable and it delivers to the Secretary for filing a copy of the resolution of its board of directors, certified by its secretary, adopting the fictitious name. B. Except as authorized by subsections (C) and (D), the corporate name (including a fictitious name) of a foreign corporation must be distinguishable upon the records of the Secretary from:

- 1. the corporate name of a corporation incorporated or authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation;
- 2. the fictitious name of another foreign corporation authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation; and
- 3. the corporate name of a nonprofit corporation incorporated or authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation.
- C. A foreign corporation may apply to the Secretary for authorization to use in this jurisdiction the name of another corporation (incorporated or authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation) that is not distinguishable upon the records from the name applied for. The Secretary shall authorize use of the name applied for if:
  - the other corporation consents to the use in writing and submits an undertaking in form satisfactory to the Secretary to change its name to a name that is distinguishable upon the records of the Secretary from the name of the applying corporation; or
  - the applicant delivers to the Secretary a certified copy of a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction establishing the applicant's right to use the name applied for in this jurisdiction.
- D. A foreign corporation may use in this jurisdiction the name (including the fictitious name) of another domestic or foreign corporation that is used in this jurisdiction if the other corporation is incorporated or authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation and the foreign corporation:
  - 1. has merged with the other corporation;
  - 2. has been formed by reorganization of the other corporation; or
  - 3. has acquired all or substantially all of the assets, including the corporate name, of the other corporation.
- E. If a foreign corporation authorized to transact business on the Crow Reservation changes its corporate name to one that does not satisfy the requirements of section 18-3-109, it may not transact business under the changed name until it adopts a name satisfying the requirements of section 18-3-109 and obtains an amended certificate of authority under section 18-3-804.

#### 18-3-907 Revocation of Certificate of Authority of Foreign Corporations

- A. Grounds for Revocation. The Secretary may commence a proceeding to revoke the certificate of authority of a foreign corporation authorized to transact business on the Reservation if:
  - 1. the foreign corporation does not deliver its annual report to the Secretary within sixty (60) days after it is due;

- 2. the foreign corporation does not pay within sixty (60) days after they are due any franchise taxes or penalties imposed by law;
- 3. the foreign corporation is without a registered agent or registered office on the Reservation for sixty (60) days or more;
- 4. the foreign corporation does not inform the Secretary that its registered agent or registered office has changed, that its registered agent has resigned, or that its registered office has been discontinued within sixty (60) days of the change, resignation, or discontinuance;
- incorporator, director, officer, or agent of the foreign corporation signed a
  document the incorporator, director, officer, or agent knew was false in any
  material respect with intent that the document be delivered to the Secretary
  for filing; or
- 6. the Secretary receives a duly authenticated certificate from the secretary or other official having custody of corporate records in the state or country under whose law the foreign corporation is incorporated stating that it has been dissolved or disappeared as the result of a merger.
- B. Procedure for Revocation and Service of Process After Revocation.
  - 1. If the Secretary determines that one or more grounds exist under this Chapter for revocation of a certificate of authority, the Secretary shall serve the foreign corporation with written notice of the determination.
  - 2. If the foreign corporation does not correct each ground for revocation or demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Secretary that each ground determined by the Secretary does not exist within sixty (60) days after service of the notice is perfected, the Secretary may revoke the foreign corporation's certificate of authority by signing a certificate of revocation that recites the ground or grounds for revocation and its effective date. The Secretary shall file the original of the certificate and serve a copy on the foreign corporation.
- C. The authority of a foreign corporation to transact business on the Reservation ceases on the date shown on the certificate revoking its certificate of authority.
- D. The Secretary's revocation of a foreign corporation's certificate of authority appoints the Secretary the foreign corporation's agent for service of process in any proceeding based on a cause of action that arose during the time the foreign corporation was authorized to transact business on the Reservation. Service of process on the Secretary under this subsection is service on the foreign corporation. Upon receipt of process, the Secretary shall mail a copy of the process to the secretary of the foreign corporation at its principal office shown in its most recent annual report or in any subsequent communication received from the corporation stating the current mailing address of its principal office, or, if none are on file, in its application for a certificate of authority.

E. Revocation of a foreign corporation's certificate of authority does not terminate the authority of the registered agent of the corporation.

Part 10. Reserved. Tribally-Controlled and Tribally-Owned Corporations.

(For Profit and Nonprofit Corporations)

Chapter 5. Apsaalooke Limited Liability Company